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Kevin J. Middlebrook 
Indiana University-Bloomington 

Introduction 

Scholars' and policymakers' recent interest in the transformation 
of authoritarian regimes in Latin America and Southern Europe has focused 
their attention on the characteristics and dimensions of change in and 
from authoritarian rule. Increasing signs of liberalization and / or move
ment toward more democratic political practices and procedures in several 
South American "bureaucratic-authoritarian" regimes and the breakdown of 
enduring authoritarian systems in Spain and Portugal during the late 
1970s have raised the question of regime transformation as a major issue 
in the study of political change. However, the conceptual and theoreti
cal issues raised by this question are not bound to a particular geograph
ical context or a specific historical period. The origins of such tran
sitions may vary considerably depending on a country's geopolitical 
position and the time period in which this change occurs. The outcome 
of the transition effort can range from a limited degree of regime lib
eralization and a modified form of authoritarianism to various forms of 
democratic political arrangements. Indeed, the attempt at political tran
sition may fail for a variety of reasons. - But · transitions from ·authori---
tarian rule in different countries, contexts, and time periods may share 
certain overarching similarities, common factors, and recurring patterns. 
A better understanding of the process of regime change may also highlight 
the means by which the prospects for a democratic outcome can be improved. 

Historical and contemporary cases of transition from authoritarian 
rule can be examined at three different levels of analysis. These differ
ent approaches, while analytically and conceptually distinct, are comple
mentary means of considering specific cases of regime change. First, 
what impact do the international environment and external actors have on 
the process of regime change and the transition from authoritarian rule? 
Does regime change in late-developing, peripheral capitalist countries 
evidence special characteristics or properties? What influence does a 
country's geopolitical context have on the direction of political change 
and the prospects for a successful democratic transition? Do factors 
such as these establish general patterns and overall trends in specific 
cases of transition from authoritarian rule? What role do regional al
liances and organizations, individual foreign countries, and specific 
external events such as defeat in war have in this process? To what· ex
tent does international political learning occur among different coun
tries, either during the same historical period or over a longer time? 
What specific role has the United States played in recent efforts at 
transition from authoritarian rule to more democratic practices and pro
cedures in Latin Europe and Latin America? 
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Second, how do national actors, events, and political arenas shape 
the transition process and influence its outcome? To what extent do dif
ferences in the kind of authoritarian regime affect the characteristics 
of the transition process? What impact do socioeconomic and political 
changes effected under authoritarian rule have on subsequent liberaliza
tion efforts and/or the transition to more democratic political arrange
ments? What possibilities for change do certain events, actions, or 
policies create? What effect do differ ent origins of the transition proc
ess- -whether it is an action consciously undertaken by the established 
authoritarian regime, the result of specific events or crises, or a more 
general internal deterioration of the authoritarian regime--have on the 
characteristics of the process itself? Which sociopolitical actors are 
most relevant to the transition process? In what ways do the authoritar
ian regime's institutional - and structural characteristics affect the di~ 
r ection of the transition? What role do different political arenas play 
in this process? Are there significant differences between Latin Ameri
can and Southern European cases of regime change in areas such as these? 
How do the characteristics of the transition process itself influence its 
final outcome? 

Third, to what extent can the transition process be shaped and in
fluenced by voluntaristic actions? What are the possibilities and ways 
of achieving an exit from authoritarian situations and establishing more 
d~_mo~r~t :!:c norms __ <md procedures? . Is the process of regime change his- - -
torically determined and thus predictable from an analysis of existing 
structural constraints, or can it be substantially affected by political 
leadership and statecraft? What has been the role of specific individuals 
in different cases of successful democratic transition from authoritarian 
rule? How do the political strategies pursued by opposition forces and 
elements within the established authoritarian regime affect the outcome 
of the transition process? How does political learning occur within a 
single nation over time? What impact does such learning have on the po
litical outcome of the transition process? 

In October 1980, an international group of scholars gathered at the 
Wye Plantation near Washington, D.C. to examine questions such as these 
in the context of contemporary and historical cases of political change 
in Latin America and Southern Europe.* While conference participants 

* The conference on "Prospects for Democracy: Transitions from Au-
thoritarian Rule in Latin America and Latin Europe" was held on October 
12-14, 1980, at the Wye Plantation. It was sponsored by the Latin Ameri
can Program of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars (Smith
sonian Institution) and the Aspen Institute for Humanistic Studies, under 
the direction of Guillermo O'Donnell (Centro de Estudios de Estado y 
Sociedad [CEDES], Buenos Aires) and Philippe C. Schmitter (University of 
Chicago) . The organizer and academic coordinator of the conference was 
Laurence Whitehead (Latin American Program, Wilson Center). A list of 
conference participants appears at the end of this report. Revised ver
sions of the papers presented at the conference are being published by the 
Wilson Center as part of the Latin American Program's Working Papers series. 
This rapporteur's report may be usefully read in conjunction with these 
conference papers. 
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frequently differed in their judgments regarding the overall character
istics and likely consequences of contemporary transitions from authori
tarian rule, they agreed on the importance of these changes and the 
desirability of conducting investigations which might enhance the pros
pects for democratic political outcomes. The conference discussions 
were principally concerned with examining the transition process itself 
rather than the dynamics and internal structure of established authori
tarian regimes. While some of the discussions necessarily considered the 
origins of efforts at regime change in different countries and the charac
teristics of the widely varying political outcomes of such transitions, 
the principal focus of the conference was on the different forces and 
factors which shaped the transition process. 

In preliminary discussions held at the Woodrow Wilson Center in 
September 1979, project participants sought to identify major theoretical 
issues and methodological concerns in the study of transitions from au
thoritarian rule. The participants in the 1979 workshop were especially 
interested in constructing analytical categories which would be broadly 
useful in examining contemporary and historical cases of regime change. 
The 1980 conference examined some thirteen different cases of political 
transition in Latin America and Latin Europe. The cases were selected to 
represent a wide range of historical and contextual experiences within a 
single broadly defined culture area. The cases included examples of 
"bureaucratic," "populist," "sultanistic," and other forms of authori
tarian rule. They also represented considerable diversity in terms of 
the outcomes of the transition process: relatively successful transi
tions to different democratic political arrangements in Colombia, Greece, 
Italy, Peru, Portugal, Spain, and Venezuela; liberalization efforts 
within authoritarian regimes in Brazil and Mexico; a revolutionary and 
still open-ended transition in Nicaragua; and failed transition efforts 
and/or sustained authoritarian rule in Argentina, Bolivia, and Chile. 
These cases generally were used as paired comparisons to illuminate 
theoretical issues; there was no attempt to explain different cases of 
political change in the same way. By examining this range of specific 
experiences in some detail, conference participants sought to determine 
appropriate questions and ways of conceptualizing the transition experi
ence that would facilitate future analyses of this process. They also 
sought to discern broad similarities and differences between cases in 
Latin America and Latin Europe. 

Thf~ ~ rapporteur's report provides a sunnnary of the general themes 
and competing interpretations which emerged in the course of discussions 
during the conference. While many participants might agree that a variety 
of factors affect the process of authoritarian regime transformation in 
Latin America and Southern Europe, many of the interpretations offered 
are not easily reconcilable. The same problem is often given a consider
ably different meaning when viewed through different conceptual lenses. 
No attempt to reconcile those differences will be made here. On the con
trary, the purpose of this report is to highlight the principal areas of 
agreement and disagreement. The report is neither a critical summary of 
the papers which provided the basis for conference discussions nor a re
view of existing published materials on issues related to contemporary 
and historical cases of regime change. Instead, it attempts to present 
the arguments offered by conference participants in cogent and coherent 
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form. Statements made here should be taken only as summaries of major 
lines of argument. Different points are frequently identified with their 
specific proponents, but they were not necessarily endorsed by conference 
participants in general. This report also uses references to specific 
cases to illustrate various points in different contexts. However, this 
is not necessarily a complete or representative summary of any particular 
case; some aspects may be omitted that are present in the conference 
paper's more balanced appraisal of an individual case. 

The meanings of "liberalization" and "democratization" are impor
tant underlying issues in an analysis of transitions from authoritarian 
rule. These concepts may imply very different issues and changes depend
ing on the kind of authoritarian regime and the geopolitical and/o r his
torical context in which this change occurs, the cause or origins of the 
transition process, and the actors and personalities involved in the 
transition. In a general sense, liberalization involves the reestablish
ment of political rights and some degree of citizen control over politi
cal processes (Mart ins). This is not a linear process, and regression 
to authoritarian rule has been a continuing co~cern even in successful 
cases of regime change. Moreover, liberalization may or may not lead to 
democratization. The precise outcome of this process and the particular 
socioeconomic and political characteristics of "democracy" in different 
national contexts may vary considerably. At a minimum, democratization 
involves the institutionalization of open competition for public office 
and control over public policy without fear of reprisal (Schmitter). 
Elections may play a central role as a political arena in the creation 
of democratic practices and procedures, but given the great possible 
variation in different democratic forms of governance, the holding of 
elections is not synonymous with democratization. There appears to be 
much more variation in forms of democratic government in Europe than in 
Latin America, where political arrangements are frequently patterned on 
the United States' presidential model (Schmitter). 

Although conference discussions did not analyze different possible 
democratic arrangements in detail, understanding the degree of variation 
in political outcomes of the transition process is necessary for a care
ful examination of different cases. Especially in authoritarian regimes 
where the pressures for, and evidence of, political transition are very 
limited, one should not view the ongoing political process in terms of 
the observer's pre-established goals and preferences shaped or influenced 
by a particular national experience. Nonetheless, co9ference partici
pants were concerned with those factors and forces which might operate 
in favor of movement toward or adoption of democratic practices and pro
cedures in specific cases of regime transition. 

I. The Influence of the International Environment 
and External Actors on Regime Change 

Dependent Capitalism and Geopolitical Factors. Regime stability and 
the direction of national political change may be significantly influenced 
by a country's position within the international economy. For example, 
political instability and considerable variation in regime form may be 
characteristic of peripheral, dependent capitalist development (Mouzelis). 
An examination of the question of regime change from this perspective 
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focuses on the structural tendencies of the post-oligarchic state in the 
capitalist periphery. Connnercialization and urbanization in these coun
tries frequently undermined restrictive, oligarchic politics without re
sulting in the emergence of broad-based political democracy. The late 
development of industrial capitalism and the penetration of peripheral 
economies by multinational capital inhibit the formation of an independ
ent industrial base, and the national bourgeoisie remains highly depend
ent on the state for patronage and protection. Unlike its historical 
predecessor in Western Europe, the bourgeoisie in this context does not 
act aggressively to challenge and overthrow the entrenched traditional 
oligarchy. Similarly, the weakness of the emerging industrial working 
class facilitates its subjugation by the state. The limited degree of 
socioeconomic integration contributes to the persistence of vertical 
modes of political integration (such as clientelism and populism) which 
inhibit the horizontal expansion, mobilization, and political integration 
of the working class through modern, mass-based political parties. In 
the historical development of Western European nations this was an im
portant factor working in favor of democratization. The failure to con
solidate strongly institutionalized, non-personalistic, horizontal orga
nizations (such as class-based political parties) as the dominant mode 
of political integration is a source of continuing instability in these 
societies (Mouzelis) . 

Regime change in this context frequently occurs as a pendular move
ment between limited democratic arrangements and periods of authoritarian 
rule. Underlying structural tensions and the low degree of socioeconomic 
integration make the system susceptible to political instability and 
breakdown. A threat to the political mode of integration or the dominant 
economic mode of production may lead to an authoritarian response 
(Mouzelis). Authoritarian regimes may offer these countries an opportu
nity to accelerate the process of capital accumulation and economic growth 
in an effort to emulate the success of the advanced capitalist nations. 
Yet these advanced countries also tend to be political democracies with 
well-developed social policies, and they may constitute implicit or ex- . 
plicit sources of pressure for peripheral states to implement - similar 
kinds of political and social arrangements (Hirschman, Whitehead). In 
contemporary peripheral capitalist countries, relatively high levels of 
industrialization and a considerable degree of integration into, and con
tact with, the international economy and state system make the consolida
tion of such authoritarian regimes more difficult. These regimes face 
major difficulties in developing means of generating popular support, and 
the greater relevance of mass-based political actors provides opportuni
ties for mobilization against the regime in moments of economic downturn 
(Mouzelis) . 

These factors appear to have been important in the historical pat
tern of political change in Greece. Greece may be in part distinctive 
in the particular impact of Ottoman and sultanistic legacies on the ori
gins of an incorporative state which inhibited the emergence of a strong 
civil society, but it also shares important characteristics with other 
dependent capitalist countries (Mouzelis). As a result of the late, 
dependent development of industrial capitalism in Greece, the national 
bourgeoisie did not challenge oligarchical control. The relatively weak 
labor movement remained dominated by state incorporative controls over 



6 

labor relations, and strong horizontal popular organizations did not de
velop. However, the consequences of socioeconomic change and social 
mobilization fundamentally challenged the system of "guided democracy" 
which appeared after World War II. To have opened up the political sys
tem in the face of growing popular pressures would have endangered the 
position of the army, the dominant force in post- civil war Greek poli
tics. The army was thus forced to intervene in politics openly and 
unilaterally. 

However, the authoritarian regime established in 1967 was inher
ently unstable. The 1967 coup divided the military internally, and this 
division constituted a continuing obstacle to the consolidation of au
thoritarian control . The military lacked a popular base in 1967 and was 
unable to form a party capable of mobilizing political support after it 
took power. There was no basis fo r totalitarian mobilization . Although 
public opposition was more passive than active, the military could not 
open up the political system to defuse socioeconomic discontent . Inter
national opinion also worked against the consolidation of long- term 
military rule. Discontent continued to rise, and the 1972-1973 economic 
crisis undermined the regime's position. Papadopoulos' 1973 liberaliza
tion effort temporarily failed as hardline elements under Ioannides took 
control. But the regime then became even more isolated politically. 
The military fiasco in Cyprus ended with the Turkish invasion of the is
land, and the army general staff deserted Ioannides. Karamanlis finally 
restored civilian rule as Greece swung back toward parliamentary 
democracy (Mouzelis) . 

While an interpretation of transitions from authoritarian rule in 
these terms provides a broad structural framework for analysis and em
phasizes certain overall trends, a number of specific dimensions require 
further elaboration. For example, the meaning and implications of "in
tegration into the world capitalist system" may vary substantially among 
different countries and over time. For Latin American countries, during 
the 1960s this integration occurred through efforts to replicate the core 
capitalist countries' industrialization model by adopting modern indus
trial technology and promoting exports. During the 1970s this integra
tion tended to occur through an individual country's pursuit of its com
parative economic advantage in production, even though this may not have 
involved industrialization. The political consequences of these differ
ent strategies also varied substantially (Cavarozzi) . In Greece the ex
pansion of multinational capitalism via foreign investment and economic 
growth appears to have undermined the authoritarian regime, while in 
South American bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes the perceived need to 
facilitate national integration into transnational capitalism was an im
portant motivation for the emergence of such regimes (Whitehead). Thus 
the concepts of "central/core capitalism" and "integration" need to be 
further disaggregated and specified (Hirschman), and "periphery" needs 
to be translated concretely into different class structures and alliances 
(Schmitter). For example, if this structural interpretation is to apply 
to all of Southern Europe, what does it mean that Spain is both "periph
eral" and one of the world's most important industrial --economies? (Linz) 
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To the extent to which the pendulum effect does operate in such 
cases of regime change~ how does one determine the duration of the cycle 
in the swing between democratic and authoritarian regimes? There may be 
major variations in this regard among peripheral countries (Hirschman). 
Even though different modes of political integration (clientelism, popu
lism, horizontal linkages through mass-based political parties) may be 
individually weak in peripheral capitalist countries, could these three 
different modes not combine to produce a relatively stable political ar
rangement? Are the pendular forces favoring parliamentary rule or an 
authoritarian regime symmetrical, or are the tendencies in one direction 
more powerful than countervailing forces? (Whitehead) An analysis of 
this kind must also seek to reconcile different levels of interpretation. 
How does one link a general theory of political instability with a par
ticular case of regime change? For example, one issue in an examination 
of the Greek case is the problem of differentiating political changes 
resulting from shifts in international economic forces from those pro
duced by internal matters such as promotion patterns within the military, 
which was the specific origin of much internal military division that 
surfaced in the 1967 coup (Przeworski). How does a crisis of society 
become a crisis of politics, and perhaps a crisis of regime? These are 
different developments, and one need not necessarily follow from the 
others (Linz). 

Furthermore, the concept of periphery may include geopolitical dimen
sions as well as an accumulation dimension. The two may combine to de
fine Southern Europe and South America in very different structural terms. 
Southern European countries, regardless of their relatively lower level 
of socioeconomic development, are still part of central, urban Western 
Europe. Their contacts and interchanges with the center are much more 
dynamic. These economies are also more penetrated by (or less protected 
from) external influences than those of South American countries. The 
class structure is thus very different and much more varied than in Latin 
America. For example, the importance of shipping and trade as economic 
activities has produced a much more important petite bourgeoisie. In
ternal class alliances are more flexible, dynamic, and less isolated. 
Labor exchanges and tourism are critical economic components in Spain~ 
Portugal, and Greece (Schmitter). External labor migration has in part 
served as a safety valve for the consolidation of conservative democra
cies by reducing unemployment and complementing the stabilizing effects 
of low population growth and the role of a merchant marine as a source 
of employment creation, but this expanded international contact may have 
also served as a radicalizing impact on national society and politics 
(Mouzelis) . While such international flows do exist in Latin America, 
they are comparatively less important in these countries. Such differ
ences in the operation of capital and labor markets in the post-World 
War II period may also be a more important force favoring democratiza
tion in Southern Europe than in Latin America (Schmitter). 

Within these broader economic and geopolitical contexts, regional 
alliances and organizations may exert an important influence in favor of 
the emergence of political democracy. For example, the North Atlantic 
Treaty Organization (NATO) and especially the European Economic Community 
(EEC) have served as democratic poles for Southern European countries. 
Regional norms and expectations deriving from Greece's ties with the 
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Council of Europe may have been an important influence on political change 
(Schmit ter), and Greek 1n~mLership in NATO may have had n cpccinl impact on 
the political role of the military (O'Donnell). The EEC was explicitly 
committed to a democratic world and was concerned about "pre-1945 throw
backs" such as Spain, Portugal, and authoritarian Greece. It was very 
visible in all these cases and attractive to diverse domestic groups. 
These countries stood to gain both materially and in terms of interna
tional prestige by joining the EEC and becoming full-fledged, developed 
European countries. In this sense the EEC may have been an important 
influence in the transition process in these countries. 

As a reflection of more general differences in their geopolitical 
or geostrategic contexts, the availability of democratic poles in the 
form of regional organizations may also set the European and Latin Ameri
can cases apart (Whitehead) . Whatever else might be said of the Latin 
American Free Trade Association (LAFTA), it has not served as a signifi
cant stimulus for the emergence of democratic processes and procedures 
in Latin American countries. The different degrees to which these re
gional economic organizations provide a stimulus for democratization 
through access to external resources may account for this difference in 
impact (Schmitter). However, one might ask if some other organization 
or actor serves as a functional equivalent to the EEC in pushing for 
democratization in Latin America (Whitehead). 

International Conflict and Military Defeat. Specific international 
events and actors may also be important in shaping the transition proc
ess. For example, the Allied victory in World War II significantly in
fluenced various aspects of Italy's postwar democratic consolidation. 
After the invasion of Sicily in 1943, Great Britain, the United States, 
and the Soviet Union became important actors in the Italian political 
process. Although power in the area shifted from Great Britain to the 
United States after 194_'.), Churchill's perception of the Il:allau uionarchy 
as a stabilizing element was important in terms of the role which the 
king played in the transition process. The postwar environment and the 
beginning of the cold war forced the United States to accept those ele
ments of an emerging political coalition which were not aligned with the 
Soviet Union. Thus De Gasperi succeeded in exploiting the international 
political environment to win U.S. support and oust the Italian Communist 
Party after 1947. The left's loss in the April 1948 elections marked a 
critical turning point in the consolidation of Christian Democratic po
litical power (Pasquino). These international political pressures favor
ing a democratic political transition may have been more intense in post
war Italy than in Spain and Portugal, which did not directly enter World 
War II (Whitehead). Somewhat more generally, the altered geostrategic 
environment in post-World War II Europe may have changed the context in 
which political change occurred by reducing many nations' perceived in
securities regarding security threats from their neighbors (Schmitter). 

Def eat in war has been an important factor in the successful tran
sition from authoritarian rule in several cases. The military defeat of 
the Fascist government helped lay the basis for a democratic regime in 
the post-1945 Italian political transition (Hirschman). The threat of 
defeat in African colonial wars was also important in the overthrow of 
Caetano in Portugal and the emergence of a democratic regime (Maxwell), 

<>. 
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but other countries may well have to find some functional equivalent to 
aid a political transition (Hirschman). In this sense, Italy and Greece 
may constitute a form of controlled experiment in comparing the impact of 
international and domestic factors on the transition process. Defeat in 
war facilitated the transition process in Italy, while in Greece the out
come was much more dependent on voluntaristic elements--especially the 
political strategy pursued by the Communist Party (Whitehead). In Greece, 
the Connnunist Party's advocacy of radical sociopolitical change precipi
tated a civil war (1946-1949) which provided the Greek military with an 
opportunity to intervene and impose an authoritarian solution which ex
cluded the Communist Party. At a later date, the fiasco resulting from 
the Turkish invasion of Cyprus threatened military cohesion and served as 
an important factor undermining the authoritarian government (Whitehead, 
Mouzelis). Although it was the result of civil strife rather than inter
national conflict, Somoza's military defeat in Nicaragua has also proved 
very important in terms of the current revolutionary transition. The 
Frente - Sandinista de Liberacion Nacional (Sandinist National Liberation 
Front, FSLN) came to power following a negotiated military surrender, but 
the fact that it successfully led the armed struggle is a critical source 
of the FSLN's current legitimacy. While the civil war also brings with 
it problems of financial bankruptcy and economic reconstruction, the suc
cessful anti-Somoza armed movement provides an important basis for 
national unity (Fagen) . 

United States Policy Toward Regime Change. The United States in 
particular has been an important factor in several of these cases of 
political transition. For example, the United States' rigidity regarding 
the long-standing conflict over the International Petroleum Company (IPC) 
may have hastened the 1968 military coup in Peru, and subsequent U.S. be
havior following the Velasco government's nationalization of the firm may 
have reinforced the military's domestic political position (Crimmins). 
More attention should also be given to the U.S. role in the 1977-1980 
period of democr-ad.c transition in Peru (Lowenthal). The United States' 
hemispheric presence and its strategic interest in dependable access to 
Venezuelan petroleum may have significantly affected Betancourt's behav
ior in the Venezuelan transition by setting implied limits to political 
action (Cotler), and U.S. military aid to the Bolivian armed forces 
after their destruction in the 1952 revolution was critical to reestab
lishing the military's political presence--with dramatic consequences 
in the failure of the recent democratization effort (Whitehead). The 
United States also had an important long-term impact on the course of 
political change in Nicaragua. As in Cuba and the Dominican Republic, 
the United States long supported a sultanistic authoritarian regime but 
then played a somewhat ambivalent role in its last phases. The Nicara
guan case provides an excellent opportunity to focus on the U.S. role in 
such transitions in terms of U.S. goals and leadership and the general 
international context in which regime change occurred (Lowenthal). 

The United States may also play a significant role in future politi
cal change in Mexico. Although external actors were not of direct rele
vance in the initiation and implementation of the Lopez Portillo govern
ment's 1977 political reform project (Middlebrook), the relative lack of 
U.S. involvement in the Mexican case may be a reflection of the limited 
degree of change involved in recent liberalization measures. Rapid, 
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uncontrolled political change and substantial democratization in Mexico 
would threaten U.S. security intcrcoto. While the United States may 
favor democratization elsewhere in the world, its interests in Mexico are 
best served by an essentially authoritarian system which engages in 
periodic episodes of political theater without altering the underlying 
structure of the established regime (Whitehead). A future U.S. response 
to uncontrolled political change in Mexico might be particularly aggres
sive due to the importance of Mexico's newly discovered oil reserves in 
an increasingly difficult international energy situation (Sharp). How
ever, attention to the United States' possible opposition to radical po
litical change in Mexico should not underestimate the ruling political 
elite's own resistance to such change . There is considerable room for 
the emergence of a rightist national coalition within the established 
authoritarian regime. Such a move to the right to contain radical polit
ical change need not take the form of a military coup (Middlebrook), al
though the increasing strategic importance of Mexican oil resources and 
rapidly changing political situations in Central America and the Carib
bean may well result i n an expanded political role for the Mexican mili
tary in the future (Maxwell) . 

However, the United States has not always been a unified or uncon
strained actor in such cases of regime change. In the case of U.S. policy 
toward Italy in the post-Wor ld War II period (in which the United States 
was suddenly confronted with a drastically altered international environ
ment), a variety of bureaucratic elements and U.S. actors sought to im
plement different, often conflictive poli~ies. The dominant U.S. 
advisers were also at odds with the Italians: as Keynesians, these _U.S. 
adviser s were much less concer ned about inflation than were the Italians. 
For historical reasons, Italians were especially concerned about working
class protests and, because of the heritage of fascism, had an aversion 
to economic controls and even to planning (Hirschman) • In the Portuguese 
case, there were major cunHtralnLs uu what the United States (especially 
in the form of Secretary of State Henry Kissinger) could do in the post
Vietnam era in terms of political intervention. Although one should not 
overemphasize the impact of a single ambassador in the conduct of U.S. 
foreign policy (Lowenthal), U.S . Ambassador to Portugal Frank Carlucci 
appears to have played an important role in the transition process by us
ing independent political access in Washington to help mobilize West Ger
many behind policies which corresponded to his view of the i~ternational 
political environnient. And despite very heavy -overall involvement in the 
Portuguese case (for example, in negotiations of balance-of- payment sup
port under the auspices of the International Monetary Fund), the United 
States did not always make use of obvious linkages and connections. For 
example, the United States did not move to support Spinola and Sa Carneiro 
in the early stages of the transition--even though these were the most 
traditional and likely collaborators--because Spinola had brought the 
Communist Party into the new government (Maxwell) . 

Crossnational Political Learning. The international environment may 
also be of significance at a more general level in the form of political 
learning and the availability of international allies and assistance which 
affect the course of the transition process. For example, the "lesson of 
Chile" served an important role in the first few months of the Portuguese 
transition in 1974 (Maxwell). Over a longer period of time in Portugal, 
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Eurocommunism's coparticipation strategy was an important contextual 
variable in this transition. Conversely, the Portuguese Communist Party's 
position as the first European communist party to share power since the 
1940s had an important impact on evolving leftist strategy in Europe. 
The sheer number of external actors participating in the Portuguese polit
ical process at this time was striking. International spheres of influ
ence and rules of international behavior became blurred there, and Western 
European countries, the Soviet Union, and the United States all were sub
stantially involved as sources of financial assistance, political support, 
and so forth. Western European socialist, communist, and social demo
cratic parties all backed groups in Portugal. 

This was in large part due to the fact that Portugal had become an 
important international issue and part of the superpower dialogue. (For 
example, Arab oil-producing countries had boycotted Portugal due to the 
United States' use of the Azores to resupply Israel during the 1973 war, 
and the 1973 oil crisis had hit Portugal particularly hard.) (Maxwell) 
While it is to some extent true that any country in turmoil becomes the 
subject of international concern (O'Donnell), Portugal was unique in that 
both national politics and its colonial empire in Africa were at a turn
ing point (Maxwell, Schmitter). Portugal had revived the question of 
whether or not social revolution was possible in the late twentieth cen
tury, and the roles of a radicalized military and a pro-Soviet Communist 
Party had become politically sensitive issues. Finally, a growing 
balance-of-payments problem forced the new Portuguese regime to seek ex
ternal financial support from the United States and West Germany, and 
this produced a slowing in the regime's movement to the left (Maxwell). 

The international political environment has also been a significant 
factor in shaping several Latin American cases of regime transition. In 
the case of Venezuela, the international environment was important in 
consolidating democratic politi~al arrangements in the early period after 
the 1958 transition from authoritarian rule. During the period 1959-1963 
the Cuban revolution had a larger impact on Venezuela than on any other 
single Latin American country. The presence of guerrilla movements sup
ported by Cuba produced a counterinsurgency program and substantial 
amounts of U.S. financial assistance to the Venezuelan government under 
the Alliance for Progress. Most significantly, the party system created 
after 1958 emerged as the moderate, centrist option; it was the alterna
tive to the Cuban revolution and guerrilla insurrection (Karl). A simi
lar awareness of the international environment and the international im
pact of the transition was a critical element in the Nicaraguan case. 
The anti-Somoza coalition successfully handled relations with such varied 
international actors as Venezuela, European social democratic parties, 
and some sectors of U.S. public opinion (Fagen). Although linkages with 
European social democratic parties have in general been weaker as pro
democratic influences in Latin America than in European cases of success
ful transition (O'Donnell), the involvement of Western European countries 
in contemporary Nicaragua may be an important element in the democratic 
evolution of the current transition process there (Stepan). And in cases 
such as Brazil and Mexico, the country's international image may be an 
important issue in the regime's future (Hirschman). 
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II. National Actors, Events, and Arenas 
in the Transition Process 

The Impact of Authoritarian Regime Experience. An analysis of a 
country's prior political experience and the problems of t he. e s t ahl i shed 
authoritarian regime constitutes both a necessary first stage in the ex
amination of a transition from authoritarian rule and an important point 
of departure in the comparative study of this process (Li nz ) . When are 
policies or reforms successfully undertaken to strengthen the established 
regime, and when do they tend to undermine its viability? What possibil
ities and/or probabilities for change do certain events, actions, or pol
icies create? (Kaufman) Does the authoritarian experience lay basic 
socioeconomic and political pr econditions for the subsequent creation of 
democratic political arrangements? Conversely, does the impact of the 
authoritarian regime on civil society undermine or make mor e difficult a 
transition to political democracy? 

The impact of authoritarian rule may have very distinct consequences 
in differ ent national settings . For example, some of the differences be
tween the Spanish and Portuguese trans i tions may be the result of the dif
ferences between the two countries' sociopolitical conditions when the 
transition occurred. In Spain, considerable social modernization and 
economic growth occurred under Franco (Eaton). To the extent to which 
rel_ative social equality is an ::i,lnportant underlying condition for politi
cal democracy, Spain did achieve major improvements in socioeconomic 
equality by the 1960s (Lopez Pintor). But the authoritarian regime ex
perience also left unresolved major sociopolitical issues which pose 
significant obstacles to the new regime. The principal political problem 
in contemporary Spain is the transformation of a centralized state into a 
multinational, multilingual entity. This is a somewhat different kind of 
problem than that faced by new regimes in other cases of transition, and 
it has tended to shape and slow the transition process in Spain . There 
is no basic consensus on the "centralism vs. regional autonomy vs. feder
ation" issue; centralists now appear to be a minority, while those favor
ing regional autonomy seem to constitute a plurality in most areas (al
though certainly a majority in the Basque areas). What is perhaps most 
interesting theoretically regarding this kind of issue is the extent to 
which decisions regarding "transitions to democracy" can be separated 
from other major issues. To the extent to which this is possible, the 
chances of a successful democratic transition are probably much greater 
(Linz) . 

In Portugal, socioeconomic change under the Salazar regime also had 
an important effect on the subsequent transition from authoritarian rule . 
Salazar drew his principal support from the Church, government bureaucrats, 
the rural peasantry in the north, and the large landowners in the south. 
His regime also benefitted from considerable isolation in the early 1960s . 
But broader processes of economic change challenged the regime. For ex
ample, migration out of Portugal undermined its rural base. Migration 
and tourism linked Portugal much more closely to the French and West 
German economies, ending the isolation which had protected the established 
authoritarian regime from destabilizing influences and impacts (Maxwell). 
Such changes may account for the character of political mobilization in 
the Portuguese transition and the importance of international influences 
on the transition process. 
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The legacy of long authoritarian rule under the Somozas will also 
pose a difficult future political problem in Nicaragua. Although plural
ism and a vision of future democratic politics are very much part of con
temporary political discourse, the duration and character of Somoza rule 
leave contemporary Nicaragua with no memory of prior democratic politics. 
Political memory focuses only on the long-standing problems of U.S. domi
nation, the U.S. Marines' occupation in the 1930s, and somocismo. "Post
somocismo" must be invented. While the FSLN currently rules Nicaragua, 
the problem of constructing viable political structures still lies ahead. 
The FSLN is, both publicly and privately, a collective leadership with 
fluid ties to emerging social forces. But one irmnediate problem is the 
transformation of the FSLN from a military force into a party organiza
tion. How political and organizational ties between the FSLN and previ
ously existing or newly emerged massorganizations will be forged is 
still somewhat unclear. While the FSLN still functions as a vanguard, 
due both to its Marxist-Leninist ideological origins and its historical 
role, there are clear tensions between this role and widely held prior 
assumptions regarding the liberal, pluralist regime which would follow 
Somoza's overthrow (Fagen) . This problem takes specific form in the ten
sion between participation and bureaucratic control. How such issues are 
formulated and how such decisions are made will have a critical impact on 
the direction of political change in Nicaragua. To postpone the decision 
in favor of other, higher priorities is in fact to make the decision in a 
bureaucratic fashion (Pasara). This issue has so far been the subject of 
continuing, pragmatic discussions and negotiations (Fagen). An examina
tion of the participatory content of emerging mass organizations and a 
discussion of the role of elections in socialism might qe useful bases on 
which to evaluate this question (Stepan). 

Although the role of economic factors changes in different situa
tions (Przeworski), in most cases economic success under authoritarian 
rule appears to facilitate a successful political transition. In Spain, 
however, the 1973 economic crisis may actually have aided democratic re
gime change by encouraging caution and moderation on the part of both the 
opposition and the government. Real wages continued to increase and eco
nomic concerns do not appear to have influenced individual opinions sig
nificantly. But the economic context caused the labor movement and the 
political opposition to modify their demands. The regime's concern re
garding the future and the possibility of growing popular discontent pre
vented it from implementing an economic austerity program, as other 
Western European countries were forced to do at this time. Insecurity 
regarding the future may also have resulted in splits within the govern
ment, which also facilitated the transition process (Lopez Pintor). 
Similarly, economic crisis in Peru appears to have had an important 
"index value" for perceptions of regime deterioration. After 1975 both 
capitalists and financiers worked for the military's extrication from 
politics (Stepan). 

The relationship between economic change and political events raises 
a more general question regarding the nature ' of the transition process in 
Southern Europe and Latin America. What issues are placed on and taken 
off the policy agenda by the established regime in different cases of 
transition? (O'Donnell) To the extent to which economic and political 
trade-offs are part of this process, the nature of those trade-offs 
m~y _ be time-bound to an important degree. Concessions regarding 
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economic policies now made in Latin America as part of transitions 
from authoritarian rule may be substantially different from those 
made in contemporary European cases of transition. However, they 
may be relatively similar to those involved in earlier periods of 
European industrialization (Karl). 

The kinds of socioeconomic and political trade-offs facing a post
authoritarian regime are especially dramatic ln the case of the revolu
tionary transition in Nicaragua. The FSLN in some ways functions as a 
transitory pact with the private sector over an undefined period. This 
relationship is fraught with tensions, and the pact will no doubt be 
negotiated over time. Economic production continues at the present be
cause adequate profit margins are still possible, but capitalists are 
clearly reluctant to undertake major new investments. The real loss of 
purchasing power by wage-owners is another important tension. Moreover, 
the pact is in part unstable because there is a real, continuing cormnit 
ment to socialism within the FSLN leadership. The realization of this com
mitment would involve a major renegotiation of public and private sector 
relations, especially in basic economic activities. The transition to 
socialism would eventually require th.e consolidation of a new pact. Cur
rent government policies which tend to divide capitalists among themselves 
may be an initial step in that direction (Fagen). However, discussions 
focusine on "capitalism vs. democracy" should not lose sight of an older, 
long-standing historical debate regarding the nature of social democracy 
and its potential viability in a revolutionary context such as this 
(Stepan). There may also be conjunctural factors in the Nicaraguan 
situation such as the complete removal of the repressive apparatus of the 
old regime, the FSLN' s broad mass support, and a willingness .to experiment 
with different forms of socioeconomic and political organization which 
attenuate somewhat the need for trade-offs between "equality" and 
"liberty" (Kaufman) . 

The relationship between economic and political change has also 
been a central theme in the bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes which 
emerged in Argentina, Chile, Brazil, and Uruguay in the 1960s and 1970s. 
During the 1940s and 1950s these countries pursued a "developmentalist" 
strategy designed to reconcile democratic party politics and the economic 
requirements of rapid industrialization. But the economic success of 
this strategy in countries such as Argentina and Brazil produced acute 
political problems, especially in the form of severe inflation. The mil
itary coups of the 1960s and 1970s ended the developmentalist strategy. 
These new bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes stressed economic stabiliza
tion as the prerequisite for industrial growth, although stabilization 
was not the goal itself. These regimes also sought to eliminate party 
politics, which they perceived not so much as a specific threat as an 
obstacle to economic growth. Especially in Argentina and Brazil, bureau
cratic-authoritarian rule produced considerable economic success and con
certed efforts to resolve critical social and political problems (such as 
the guerrilla threat in Argentina) . Yet there were also important dif
ferences in the impact of authoritarian rule in these countries, and 
some of these differences explain variations in the prospects for politi
cal liberalization. The Brazilian move toward political liberalization 
has been possible in part because the guerrilla threat emerged relatively 
early and was eliminated more easily than in Argentina. In Argentina, 
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the maximalist guerrilla wing of the Peronist coalition dominated the po
litical opposition, and hardline elements within the military controlled 
the government. Although most aspects of the social crisis had been 
neutralized by 1974-1975, the continuing political impasse resulted in 
the 1976 coup (Cavarozzi). 

Argentina's current military government differs substantially from 
those which held power there in the 1960s. For example, it has pursued 
radically different economic policies. Rather than emphasizing economic 
growth, it has stressed economic efficiency in both the public and pri
vate sectors. Official economic policy has selectively promoted certain 
sectors in the world economy, which has meant considerable deindustriali
zation and a return to an emphasis on primary exports. Considerable con
trol has been imposed on the working class, the national bourgeoisie, and 
even some sectors of foreign capital. The productive capacity of the 
state has been cut back, even though regulatory policy has increased in 
importance. Fiscal, monetary, and foreign-exchange policies are used to 
penalize inefficient producers. There has also been a general deteriora
tion in social services. The political strategy of these regimes has 
also changed: party politics is seen as part of a profound social crisis 
rather than a simple obstacle to economic progress. Thus the government 
has sought new kinds of sociopolitical solutions rather than the simple 
elimination of political opponents. A future transition from authoritar
ian rule in Argentina is likely to involve a negotiated arrangement be
tween the military and existing political parties (Cavarozzi). 

The authoritarian regime experience may also effect widespread 
structural changes in sociopolitical life which seriously undermine the 
chances for a return to political democracy. Contemporary Chile is among 
the most dramatic examples of this phenomenon. The two key political 
processes under way in Pinochet's Chile--an effort to constitute a hege
monic nucleus within the dominant sociopolitical bloc, and an attempt to 
institutionalize political leadership in the state's summit--fundamentally 
affect the possibility for redemocratization. The formation of a hege
monic nucleus has occurred around the personalized leadership of Pinochet 
and the control over economic policy exercised by the "Chicago boys." 
Within the military, the absence of a unified political project rein
forced the importance of the formal institutional hierarchy. This effort 
at "institutionalization" after 1977 began a second phase in Pinochet's 
rule, following the first repressive period of military dictatorship. 
The July 1977 announcement of a political plan to keep the military in 
power until 1985 opened a discussion within the dominant bloc between 
duros ("hardliners") and blandos ( ".softliners ") . However, because there 
is no alternative for different sectors and groups to act outside the re
gime, this discussion is not directly linked to a political transition 
from the authoritarian regime. Such internal political maneuvering always 
ends with Pinochet's personalized leadership. It is not clear whether the 
personalization of power in Pinochet will be an advantage in a future 
Chilean transition, as it appears to have been in Spain. A broader proc
ess of institutionalization would involve an effort to elaborate "rules of 
civil life" (Garret6n). Although there is reason to doubt that measures 
such as the Pinochet government's plan for labor constitute a significant 
basis for broader regime institutionalization (Karl), some efforts to do 
that have now emerged in the form of national and sectoral plans. Moreover, 
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there are now some indications of a military political project which 
might make it possible to remove Pinochet without the military itselt 
leaving power (Garreton) . 

As a result of the elimination of poll tiL:al arenas and "political 
space," Pinochet's rule has produced a severe decline in the importance 
of Chilean political parties. It should not be assumed that Chile's long 
and vigorous civilian democratic experience will provide the basis for a 
return to a democratic regime. The social and political ties manifested 
in Chilean parties are frozen, but they are no longer of direct re~evance. 
While the Catholic Church has had an important role as a substitute politi
.cal arena, an erosion of the current authoritarian regime would have no 
clear recipient in the political center. In this context it is important 
to note that in Chile polity and civil society have historically been 
closely and directly linked to specific organizations such as individual 
party-affiliated labor confederations. As a result of the sociopolitical 
changes brought about by the Pinochet regime, the basis for constructive 
social movements has been substantially changed. For example, the new 
student movement that might emerge in a post-military situation would be 
significantly different from that which existed before 1973. New or re
constituted political parties are also likely to represent different 
social forces, and alliances between parties such as the Christian Demo
crats and the Communists are likely to have a very different content and 
meaning (Garreton). In Chile, and in other southern-cone cases such as 
Argentina, the ruling elites are firmly opposed to the existence of any 
political apparatus (including corporatist representational structures) 
which might unite potential opposition groups, especially the working 
class. Their effort to atomize the population is a new experience in 
the political histories of these countries, and it will have an important 
influence on subsequent political change (O'Donnell). 

Thus the opposition's strategy is a principal problem in Chile's 
contemporary political evolution. The question of redemocratization ~ 
se would involve an acceleration of the stated schedule for a return to 
civilian rule. But the kind of democratic regime which would emerge, 
given the broad and fundamental changes which have occurred in society, 
remains uncertain (Garreton). This said, however, what specific problems, 
obstacles, and opportunities are there for the formation of new party 
linkages and alliances? If social relations and the structure of socio
economic interests have been significantly altered during the course of 
the Pinochet regime, a new party system would also presumably be substan
tially different from the old one. A more detailed analysis of the cur
rent economic situation would be an important basis for understanding the 
future evolution of these relationships. The degree of economic disinte
gration and the dramatic reduction in the state's economic role have been 
more significant in Chile than in Argentina, and this difference may be 
quite important in a future transition from authoritarian rule in Chile 
(Przeworski). While it may be relatively easy to identify those economic 
factors and issues which affect the origins of the transition, how are 
they relevant to the transition process itself? To what extent would 
significant liberalization in the current Chilean context result in a 
tremendous wave of accumulated socioeconomic demands? The prospect of 
economic tensions such as these significantly shapes the overall oppor
tunities and possibilities for a political transition (Fagen). Finally, 
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even if the preexisting party system and party tradition are not directly 
relevant during the initial stages of regime transition, they may well be 
important later on (O'Donnell). 

There are other questions which one might formulate regarding the 
Chilean case in a comparative examination of the impact of authoritarian 
rule on the transition process and the prospects for redemocratization. 
First, what kind of authoritarian regime is this? Given the predominant 
role of Pinochet, can it accurately be called bureaucratic-authoritarian? 
What will the role of the state be in the post-military political situa
tion? (Przeworski) The role of Pinochet should also be viewed in compar
ative perspective. While the personalization of military power in Chile 
has aided the stability of the authoritarian regime, in Brazil the re
gime's durability has been increased by the non-personalization of power 
(Cardoso). Does not "insti.tutionalization" involve more than simply 
"duration in powe£~L WhaJ: .other dimensions might be involved in this 
process or phenomenon? (Cavarozzi) How does the kind of economic change 
which has occurred in Chile (especially the new focus on externally 
oriented development) relate to the question of regime legitimacy? Is 
even rapid progress in achieving certain economic goals sufficient to 
legitimate a regime such as this? Indeed, how accurate is it to speak of 
"hegemony" .. in the Chilean case? (Cardoso) In what ways does. regime tran
sition in Chile--and elsewhere in Latin America--involve more dramatic 
trade-offs between political and economic choices and policies than in 
European cases of transition? (Karl, O'Donnell) Finally, these develop
ments in the Chilean context raise the more general question of what a 
return to civil society means in a particular national context. Is it 
possible for the fragmented political opposition in Chile to develop a 
strategy to govern the transition process? Are not new forms of popular 
protest a more likely result in the current context, even though a de
velopment of this kind would not necessarily facilitate a smooth 
transition? (Cavarozzi) 

While the Chilean case is a dramatic example of the impact of author
itarian rule, the kind and degree of change effected by the established 
authoritarian regime and its consequences for the transition process are 
often somewhat difficult to evaluate. For example, viewing the degree 
to which the Brazilian authoritarian regime has maintained a firm con
trol over the political liberalization process and the opposition's 
limited ability to influence the process of change, one might ask why 
the correlation of forces has not changed more significantly over time 
(Martins) . Despite the emergence of new social movements and some ero
sion of the regime's support and prestige, its overall position has not 
been substantially altered. The absence of such change cannot be attrib
uted merely to the incompetence of the opposition forces (although that 
may have been quite real) or to certain institutional continuities over 
time. Rather, the answer must be sought at the level of civil society. 
The fragmentation of political life and the absence of national political 
arenas may have much to do with this phenomenon. The result is a lack of 
alternative political projects to the regime's liberalization policy 
which restricts the opposition's ability and capacity to influence and 
shape the process itself (Martins). Nor is the relationship between eco
nomic development and the attempted political transition always clear. 
For example, whether or not the recent economic setback after a period 
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of considerable economic success contributed to the recent Brazilian 
transition effort is open co debate, or at lea8L Lhe relalloushlp is 
probably not as mechanical as that (Crimmins) . 

Yet on other dimensions there do appear to have been significant 
changes in Brazil over time. Transformations have occurred both in for 
mal political institutions and in civil society. In examining areas of 
change, one should focus on political arenas and sociopolitical pr oce sses 
in order to determine the areas of dynamic movement (Stepan). In many 
ways Brazil is now a mass society, and it may be entering simultaneously 
both a legitimacy crisis and a crisis of the established authoritarian 
regime (Cardoso). The major growth in organized labor is one of the most 
conspicuous recent changes, but there have also been significant develop
ments in the mass media, the Church, and the role of elections. The mil
itary as an institution has also changed; for example, there were three 
military candidates-- and thus, three different options--in the last 
presidential succession . There have also been important changes in the 
regime's core support groups over time . The military government received 
the backing of broad sectors in 1971, but it enjoys much narrower social 
backing in 1980. In part this is due to the fact that the need for a 
military government is less clear now than in earlier periods. These 
kinds of changes make a dramatic authoritarian regression much costlier 
for the military unless its key institutional interests are at stake. 
As in the case of Chile, the political opposition's tasks must also 
change to adapt to these new conditions. Specifically, the opposition 
should seek to increase the subsystem autonomy of various institutions 
of civil society, expand their relative capacity to resist government 
control and thus increase the costs of authoritarian rule, and forge an 
alternative democratic project (Stepan). 

These cases highlight the more general issue of the impact of author
itarian rule on civil society and its consequences for the transition 
process. How is civil society embodied in different countries, ancl which 
institutions of civil society are most relevant to the transition proc
ess? The South European and Latin American cases differ considerably in 
this regard. Authoritarian experiences in Latin Europe do not appear to 
have challenged the viability of structures of civil society in the way 
that some Latin American bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes appear to 
have done. In some cases, perhaps especially in Spain and Portugal, the 
socioeconomic modernization which occurred under authoritarian rule may 
have substantially strengthened those structures in such a way as to 
facilitate a subsequent democratic transition. The strength of politi
cal parties and civil society more generally in Spain (O'Donnell) con
trasts with the situation in Latin American bureaucratic- authoritarian 
regimes. The liveliness of civil society in Argentina may be the closest 
parallel to the European cases under consideration--and, indeed, may not 
occur elsewhere in Latin America (Schmitter). The strength of civil 
society may make liberalization easier in Argentina, but the weakness of 
political parties and other mediating institutions may make democratiza
tion extremely difficult (O'Donnell). 

Variations in the characteristics and strengths of civil society 
among different Latin American countries may also have important impli
cations for the kind of political arrangements which might be viable 
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following an end to authoritarian rule. For example, if consociational 
elements are present in Colombian democracy and might be possible in 
Chile, the absence of viable political parties with disciplined leaders 
and members capable of reaching and complying with political agreements 
would seem to make that option impossible in Argentina (Stepan). In 
contemporary Brazil, the regime's effort to correct errors and failures 
and to respond in part to specific opposition demands is one important 
example of continued state-society communication. For example, after 
the opposition's success in the 1974 ·elections, the electoral law was 
changed (Martins) . This may be part of a broader dynamic in which the 
military regime is to some extent forced to "create" civil society so as 
to provide it with necessary feedback and information regarding develop
ments in society. Governing and political control require this kind of 
feedback information, and to the extent to which the closure of various 
political arenas reduces its availability, corrective actions may be nec
essary. This might explain the regime's acquiescence to the emergence of 
independent labor unions more capable of accurately articulating labor 
discontent (Hirschman) . 

The Origins of the Transition Process. In some cases the character
istics of regime change may be significantly influenced by the way in 
which the transition process begins. Is the transition initiated by a 
conscious decision on the part of the established authoritarian regime, 
or is liberalization or regime transformation provoked by an event or 
series of actions which throw the authoritarian regime into crisis? 
(O'Donnell) What is the role of internal or external shocks in the ori
gin of the transition process? (Schmitter) To what extent do such events 
or crises serve as catalysts in a more general process of internal regime 
deterioration? What influence does the way in which the transition be
gins have on the established regime's ability to control the process of 
political change, and what impact does this have on the political opposi
tion? Crises such as these appear to have been more important and more 
frequent in Europe than in Latin America. Is it possible to create such 
events in different Latin American bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes? 
(Heine) While it is important to distinguish between those conditions 
surrounding the emergence of the transition process and those which might 
permit a democratic outcome (Hirschman), to what extent are conditions 
present in any particular case which encourage the simultaneous erosion 
of the established authoritarian regime and the creation of political 
democracy? (Stepan) 

A conscious decision by the governing political elite to undertake 
political liberalization initiated the recent political reform process 
in Mexico. Liberal factions within the governing authoritarian coalition 
were especially concerned with the emergence of a number of minority, op
position political parties on both the left and right which remained unin
corporated by the existing electoral and party system. Increasingly high 
rates of voter abstention signalled a decline in public support for the 
established regime, and the organizational viability and mobilizational 
capacity of the governing Institutional Revolutionary Party (PRI) had 
eroded as a result of the very limited--or, in some cases, nonexistent-
electoral competition offered by minority political parties officially 
recognized before 1977. Without challenging the socioeconomic and poli
tical relationship on which the established authoritarian regime is based, 
the liberalization measure enacted by the Lopez Portillo government in 1977 
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sought to expand the political system's representative basis by bringing 
previously excluded groups and parties into the legitimate political proc
ess. The 1977 political reform altered the procedures for party recogni
tion so as to increase the number of opposition political parties compet
ing in federal elections, facilitated their access to mass communication 
media, and increased their representation in the Federal Chamber of Dep
uties and the administrative structures overseeing the electoral process. 

The Mexican political elite had relied upon selective repression 
and leadership cooptation to defuse political opposition during the late 
1960s and early 1970s, and limited electoral reforms had been enacted in 
1963 and 1973. But the Lopez Portillo liberalization measure was broader 
in scope and introduced a legitimate political opposition to the left of 
the PRI (represented by the Mexican Communist Party and several other 
leftist parties and groups) for the first time. The fact that the regime 
itself initiated the political reform and undertook the liberalization 
process from a position of considerable political strength accounts for 
two important characteristics of the liberalization process itself: the 
ruling elite's capacity to control the timing and speed of the reform 
process, and the political opposition's limited ability to affect the 
content and direction of the political reform. Although the process be
gan at the government's initiative and addressed political problems which 
had emerged over a longer period of time, the context in which the politi
cal reform measure was implemented was critical. The political and eco
nomic crisis surrounding the 1976 devaluation convinced the reform's 
supporters that political liberalization was necessary in order to fore
stall a broader regime crisis (Middlebrook) . 

Since the Mexican regime undertook political liberalization at its 
own initiative and has retained control over the reform process, one must 
ask what the limits to this process may be. In one sense the Lopez 
Portillo political reform corresponds to a well-established pattern in 
Mexican politics in which the new president embarks on a series of re
forms designed to distance himself from his predecessor. While the cur
rent liberalization effort is fuller and more ambitious than previous 
political reforms, how much of this change is due to sociopolitical pres
sures from below, and how much corresponds to this more traditional poli
tical pattern in the Mexican authoritarian regime? (Whitehead) What does 
the close relationship between government and party in Mexico imply in 
terms of the possibilities of broad political change and a significant 
modification in the PRI's political role? How can a more democratic sys
tem evolve where government-controlled resources can so easily be used to 
coopt the opposition? The continued strong governmental control over the 
liberalization process in Mexico (especially the state's authority to set 
detailed requirements for political party recognition) contrasts dramati
cally with cases such as Spain (Linz) . 

The prospect of participation in the electoral process and the recog
nized party system under such controls posed a highly divisive issue for 
those opposition parties which had based their legitimacy on their opposi
tion to the established regime (Middlebrook) . What are the possibilities 
for the emergence of competitive politics in Mexico under these conditions? 
(Linz) One problem is simply envisioning any kind of regime other than 
the one which has been in power since the 1920s. Indeed, much of the 
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internal regime resistance to the 1977 political reform and the problems 
in its implementation came from different sociopolitical groups' diffi
culty envisioning what a substantially liberalized party system would be 
like (Whitehead). This is clearly important in terms of how different 
groups perceive the prospects of political change, as well as the kinds 
and degrees of change which are likely to occur (Middlebrook) . What do 
opposition groups and parties hope for as a result of the Lopez Portillo 
political reform? What would be a significant change in the established 
authoritarian regime? What is it to be in the opposition in Mexico in 
terms of political groups' historical roles and experience? (Whitehead) 
Where does the opposition's support lie? Which social forces have these 
new parties and groups sought to.represent? (Bennett) 

In cases where the initiative for political transition is undertaken 
within the ruling elite, particular individuals and personalities may come 
to play an especially important role. In Italy, for example, Dino Grandi 
was instrumental in orchestrating the initial move against Mussolini in 
1943. However, institutional dimensions may also influence the interplay 
of key personalities. In the Italian case, the king held the power to 
dismiss the prime minister (as he had done in 1922 to install Mussolini), 
and Grandi's move against Il Duce was thus structured in terms of and 
sanctioned by the formal roles and institutions of the pre-fascist regime 
(Pasquino) . Similarly, while Reyes Heroles' personal commitment to 
regime liberalization was important in the initiation and implementation 
of the 1977 Mexican political reform, his position as the powerful minis
ter of the interior and the president's commitment to the reform measure 
as an important part of his administration were decisive (Middlebrook). 

In other cases a specific event or crisis of ten marked the beginning 
of rapid regime deterioration and the transition process. As noted above, 
the Allied invasion of Sicily and the defeat of the fascist regime in war 
were critical developments in the Italian transition. The Athens National 
Politechnic episode and the Turkish invasion of Cyprus in Greece, the 
cordobazo in Argentina, and Franco's death in Spain also served as impor
tant watersheds in the initiation of the transition process (O'Donnell, 
Heine, Lopez Pintor). The particular impact of many of these events may 
have been due to the absence of channels to articulate demands within 
the regime (Whitehead). In Spain, opposition forces, pressures from be
low, and moderate opposition within the regime were all incapable of pro
ducing significant regime change. Franco's death was the key departure. 
Few saw the regime lasting after Franco; he was the regime to most of 
the population (Lopez Pintor). Thus the extreme personalization of power 
may have facilitated the subsequent transition (Linz). However, one 
might also wish to ask why a particular event had such an important or 
decisive impact on the established authoritarian regime. For example, 
was the Mussolini regime already weak due to a lack of widespread support 
for fascist ideology and the limited mobilization capacity of the Fascist 
Party? Could no support be mobilized for the regime once it was chal
lenged? (Strickland) Did the -colonial wars constitute an equivalent 
event in Portugal? Was Salazar's death not different than Franco's in 
its import for the authoritarian regime? (Heine) In Nicaragua, the 1972 
earthquake also marked an important departure. Somoza's handling of 
international emergency assistance and the reconstruction process 



22 

alienated virtually all groups and forces. By 1978-1979 the regime 
lacked a specific cl.:ics form and the National Gu;:irc1 provided its only 
support (Fagen). 

In a'number of cases the process of regime transition emerged in the 
context of severe deterioration or desgaste in the established regime. 
Specific events or crises served as indications of accumulated sociopoli
tical discontent and catalysts for further change. In the case of Peru, 
for example, the move toward elections and regime transition followed the 
accumulation of considerable popular discontent with the kind of reforms 
and the way they were implemented in the 1968-1975 period. In 1973 
Velasco had rejected a change in the regime's populist policies for fear 
of provoking a major popular mobilization. But 1975 saw major military 
operations against labor and peasant movements. A number of crises and 
problems surfaced in July-August 1975, and there was a general sense of 
relief when Morales Bermudez replaced Velasco in August 1975. The left 
saw a victory in the replacement of officers seeking to demobilize popu
lar actors, and the government "political space" was thus increased. 
Although similar suggestions had been made since 1972, suggestions regard
ing future elections and the renewed role for traditional political par
ties really date from this time. A tremendously successful general 
strike against the government on July 19, 1977 pushed this issue to the 
fore, but the government's dilennna was to resolve continuing economic 
problems while simultaneously opening ur liberalizing the political sys
tem. The political problem was resolved through elections (1978) for a 
constituent assembly in which advocates of "political democracy" (capi
talists, traditional political parties, and the incumbent regime) con
frunle<l advocates of "socioeconomic democracy" (popular actors) (Cotler). 

The rise of organized opposition was especially important and par
ticularly rapid in the case of Portugal. The post-1974 collapse of the 
state apparatus facilitale<l the rise of the organized left, and the speed 
of decolonization fueled this trend as FRELIMO and other liberation move
ments allied with the leftist military. These alliances broke down once 
decolonization was completed, but they were an important accelerating fac
tor at an early stage (Maxwell). The suddenness with which change oc
curred was also due to the extraordinary weakness of the old regime and 
the fact that the transition was sponsored by the military. However, how 
does one explain the rapid, unexpected character of mass mobilization and 
the subsequent countermobilization? It was not only the result of ac
cumulated socioeconomic demands. Similar "explosions" have not occurred 
elsewhere under similar circumstances. Although the overall rate of 
change was rapid, can one speak of different phases in the transition 
process? Were these phases punctuated by the collapse of various alli
ances? (Schmitter) Is it possible to identify thresholds of change that 
would enable one to determine the duration of the transition period and 
the point at which it ends? (Pasquino) 

Venezuela also provides an example of democratic transition follow
ing broad deterioration of the established authoritarian regime. The 
fall of Perez Jimenez in 1958 followed the general disintegration of the 
ruling power bloc. Like Somoza in Nicaragua, Perez Jimenez alienated a 
wide range of groups. The national economic elite felt threatened by a 
trade agreement with the United States, which flooded the domestic market 
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with imported goods, and Perez Jimenez had denied national private capital 
participation in the newly developing steel industry in favor of state 
ownership. General mismanagement of the economy resulted in the private 
sector's joining a national general strike against him. The military also 
objected to Perez Jimenez' personalism, the growing role of the secret 
police, and the need for repression to contain social unrest. The orga
nized opposition against Perez Jimenez began in 1957, and mass demonstra
tions against the government forced him out of power (Karl) . 

In such cases of severe deterioration within the established regime, 
the characteristics of the political opposition are important both to the 
initiation of the transition movement and to the outcome of this process. 
To the extent to which the opposition is severely divided internally, it 
may be less successful in pushing for more than limited change. In Italy, 
the internal weaknesses, divisions, and contradictions within the anti
fascist coalition and the left meant that their political victory was only 
partial; the opposition failed to achieve major socioeconomic changes 
(Pasquino). In the case of Portugal, working- class and peasa~t organiza
tions in southern Portugal in 1974 moved the direction of political change 
to the left. The countermobilization of small proprietors in 1975 fore
stalled a social revolution, but major rural mobilizations in the context 
of the agrarian ~eform program were nonetheless critical to raising the 
prospects of revolutionary change. This development significantly af
fected the military, and by 1975 there was considerable degeneration 
within the armed forces as "soviets" and debating societies proliferated 
(Maxwell) . 

In other cases, the specific origins of the transition may remain 
unclear. Whether the current Brazilian liberalization is perceived as 
part of the tightly-controlled transformation process, a strategic game 
among major sociopolitical actors, or a legitimacy or hegemony crisis, 
it is still difficul t to explain why the military has done what it has . 
It seems clear that the regime was not obligated to act as a result of 
demands or pressures from below by groups such as organized labor, and 
protests by groups such as journalists and the Church predate the ini
tiation of the liberalization program (Cardoso). 

In Mexico , the 1968 student movement might be considered the origin 
of a sociopolitical process which culminated in the 1977 effort at poli
tical liberalization. The student movement was the predecessor of many 
of the leftist political parties which were the focus of the 1977 poli
tical reform, and the government's violent repression of the student 
strike and the killing of many students in the "Tlatelolco massacre" 
marked a significant change in urban middle-class support for the estab
lished regime (Middlebrook) . The 1968 opposition movement articulated 
the accumulated problems and discontent which the dominant model of eco
nomic development ("stabilizing development") had produced during: the 
1950s and 1960s . The events of 1968 marked a new awareness of problems 
such as increasing concentration of wealth and the growing inequality of 
income distribution . This discontent was particularly strong among the 
intelligentsia, who constituted an important sounding board for the es
tablished regime. After 1968 some degree of previously existent state 
autonomy was perceived to have been lost (Hirschman). The urban middle
class focus of this discontent and the critical role which this group 
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plays in the Mexican authoritarian regime explain why the government re
sponded to the 1968 opposition movement with liberalizing mcacures, 
whereas challenges to the regime by workers in 1958-1959 were repressed 
without subsequent reform. In similar fashion, Lopez Portillo's politi
cal reform may be more a reaction to middle-class pressures than an ade
quate response to problems affecting popular groups and classes (Cotler) . 

However, how does one explain the timing of the 1977 liberalization 
effort? Even if there were other interim regime responses before 1977, 
how is it possible that the political system took so long to respond 
fully to the major political shock of 1968? Is this to be explained by 
the strength and broad underlying legitimacy of the established regime, 
or was the 1968 opposition movement only a remote background event, while 
the 1977 political reform was one of the measures designed to resolve the 
1975-1977 crisis? (Cotler) This later period of crisis, especially the 
land invasions provoked by Echeverr1a in his last weeks in office, may 
have constituted a more fundamental challenge to systemic legitimacy in 
its threat to property relations and the basic economic- political pact 
which has characterized post-1940 Mexican politics and development than 
did the 1968 student opposition movement. The 1968 movement profoundly 
perturbed Mexican politics, but a challenge to regime support should not 
be confused with a crisis in systemic legitimacy (Fagen). The growing 
strength of the national bourgeoisie and its increasing autonomy from 
the Mexican state in shaping the development process were at issue in the 
1975-1977 crisis. The 1977 political reform may be an effurt to increase 
the size of the leftist opposition so as to provide the Mexican state with 
additional bargaining space and political leverage with the bourgeoisie 
and the right (Bennett). How do 1968 and 1975-1977 compare to earlier 
periods, such as Cardenas' mobilizational activities in the late 1930s, 
in terms of the possibilities created for broad political change and 
new departures? (Fagen) One counterfactual way of posing the issue of 
systemic legitimacy in the Mexican contexL wuulJ be to ask what the na
tional and international response might have been to the killing of sev
eral hundred students in Franco's Spain (Linz) . 

Characteristics of the Transition Process. What are the principal 
characteristics of the transition process itself, and how do these char
acteristics affect the political outcome of the transition? In many 
cases the transition process is remarkable for its velocity and its 
fluidity. Change occurs much more rapidly than under the previous period 
of authoritarian rule, and the process may involve shifting coalitions 
and changing options. The momentum of the transition process may in
crease the established regime's tolerance of change beyond that origi
nally contemplated; similarly, the opposition's opportunities to influence 
the direction of change may be considerably expanded once the process has 
begun. To what extent do transitions from authoritarian rule in differ
ent national contexts share these traits? In what terms do different 
actors perceive the transition process once it begins? Do these percep
tions differ significantly depending on the kind of political system in 
which the transition occurs? What forces push the transition forward and 
keep it open-ended? To what extent is a breakdown possible during the 
transition phase? Which actors favor this outcome, and which actors move 
to prevent or discourage it? What impact do threats of interruption and 
fears of regression toward a more closed, authoritarian outcome have on 
the transition process in different historical contexts? (O'Donnell) 
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Is "political democracy" in conflict with "socioeconomic democracy" 
or other issues during the transition process? (Stepan) How do differ
ent meanings of democracy affect this process? Ambiguity regarding democ
racy as a formula may be important to maintaining the flexibility of the 
transition process and allowing actors with different interests and goals 
to cooperate for some period of time (Lowenthal) . Fruitful discussion 
would concern variations in forms of political democracy, not just "eco
nomic vs. political democracy." Does the lack of an innovative sense of 
possible variation in democratic arrangements increase the chances that 
the outcome of the transition from authoritarian rule will be nondemo
cratic? (Schmitter) What outcomes may be chosen other than democratic 
ones? In some cases the rejection of middle-ground solutions may be con
scious and not just due to a lack of imagination regarding alternative 
outcomes (Hirschman) . How are trade-offs among these issues presented 
and resolved during the transition process? (O'Donnell) To what extent 
is democracy a normative goal, and to what extent is it linked with eco-
nomic aspects such as the broad rules and procedures governing property __ _ 
relations and the production process? (Karl) 

The post-1974 Portuguese transition was both flexible and dynamic 
in nature. Did the length of the prior authoritarian experience substan
tially increase the uncertainty of various actors regarding the future? 
What experiences were different actors able to draw upon? Was a learning 
process involved during the course of the transition? (Whitehead) In 
terms of overall operating concepts, both the left and the right were 
unprepared for the emergence of liberal democracy in the Portuguese 
context. This raised analytical problems for both sides (Maxwell). A 
simultaneity of models and vague intellectual conceptions, most of them 
little understood and much-manipulated, characterized the transition pe
riod (Schmitter). To what extent did prolonged confusion facilitate the 
subsequent evolution of "democracy?" (O'Donnell) 

Different cases of regime transition also vary substantially in 
terms of the amount of violence involved. For example, there appears to 
have been considerably more violence in Spain than in Portugal during the 
transition process. The reason for this is difficult to determine, but 
it may be due in part to Portuguese political style: conflict is con
ducted as a display of force which creates moments of crisis to legitimate 
actions taken, but which avoids actual conflict. It may also be due to 
the fact that Portugal is more culturally homogeneous than Spain. In ad
dition, opposing sociopolitical forces in Portugal tend to be regionally 
based, so opposing groups rarely come into direct conflict. In the single 
most important case of social violence, in the Rfo Mayor area north of 
Lisbon, the mixture of medium-sized peasant holders and peasants on large 
estates brought these opposing groups into direct contact. Nonetheless, 
significant violence may still occur in the future in Portugal. The po
tential for conflict exists in the sense that real socioeconomic and 
structural changes have occurred, and very different kinds of social 
forces may now confront each other (Maxwell) . 

In Argentina, the 1969 cordobazo's mobilization of labor, middle
class, and student opposition to the regime created the basis for an ex
tremely strong guerrilla movement. One especially sign.ificant result of 
guerrilla activity was the idealization of violence--encouraged in part 
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by intellectuals, either by their silence in the face of escalating vio
lence, or by their ju~Llflcation of it in the name of "higher" political 
goals. In this context, the politicization of violence superseded the 
state by eliminating its claim to a legitimate monopoly of the use of 
force. These developments combined with a growing economic crisis to 
produce a pervasive sense of doom, defeat, and impotence in the period 
before the 1976 coup. Although the guerrilla movement has been effec
tively repressed, the widespread use of violence during this period has 
made the question of political liberalization much more problematical 
(0 ' Donnell) . 

While in Colombia "La violencia" served as an important aspect of 
political learning and the basis for a negotiated political transition 
in the 1950s, violence itself had not been glorified. Political violence 
had been associated with the activities of both major political parties 
in the 1949-1957 period, but both Liberals and Conservatives had deplored 
it (Wilde) . To the extent to which the political arena is dominated by 
violence, it may be more likely that an armed vanguard will lead the 
transition process. This has been the case in Nicaragua, and this char
acteristic of the transition holds important implications for the sub
sequent consolidation of political pluralism (Stepan). The possibility 
of formulating democratic political arrangements where there is consider
able violent conflict over social and economic rules and the direction of 
the socioeconomic order is obviously slight. Thus the degree of conflict 
present in the transition process has important implications for the 
prospects of a democratic outcome (Collier). However, the creation of 
such democratic procedures and reliance _on. the electoral proce~s may not 
be so much dependent on an overall consensus or absence of conflict as 
on the elaboration of a dependable agreement regarding political norms 
and procedures among political leaders (Przeworski). 

In some cases the transition process may be reasonably well demar
cated by a series of specific events. For example, in Spain the death 
of Franco and the appointment of Adolfo Suarez as prime minister were 
clear turning points. The referendum on the constitution and the first 
elections may mark the end of the transition process ~ se (Lopez Pintor). 
But how did models of a negotiated break with the old regime and a nego
tiated agreement for a democratic outcome emerge in Spain? The former 
was the continuing perception of the regime forces, while the opposition 
saw the latter. To what extent was the Francoist option not viable dur
ing the transition process? That the civil war leaders were dead and 
that the civil war itself was a negative memory for most Spaniards were 
clearly important factors. In addition, the fascist component of the 
Franco regime had been defeated with the Axis in World War II, and the 
Catholic Church had distanced itself from the regime after Vatican II. 
The key decision in moving the transition forward was to move directly 
to national elections for a constituent assembly (Linz). 

Where there has been more than one case of regime transition it is 
important to compare and contrast changes over time which may affect the 
characteristics of the transition process. What historical legacies do 
past transition efforts hold for subsequent attempts? (Collier) For ex
ample, what is the relationship between the end of democratic periods 
and the end of military rule in a country such as Peru? (O'Donnell) 
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It may be that the more distinct the division between the breakdown of 
democratic rule and the emergence of the authoritarian regime, the easier 
and more protracted subsequent democratic institutionalization may be 
(Schmitter). Why did the 1968 coup occur without widespread protest, and 
how could military rule end so easily in 1980? What kind of authoritarian 
regime was this? Did the earlier characterization of the regime as a case 
of military populism change dramatically during the 1968-1980 period? 
How might Peruvian democracy be different in 1980 than it was in 1962-1963 
or 1968? What factors might explain different kinds of outcomes at these 
different times? What factors explain the timing of regime change? 
(O'Donnell) In both 1968 and 1980, for instance, there was agreement on 
a solution to resolve a situation of stalemate. In 1968 democracy was 
discredited, and the political system and dominant economic structures 
were notably backward. How did the initial military reforms move forward 
so well and so quickly? In contrast to 1968, in 1977-1980 the government 
faced an impasse: there was no popular support for the incumbent regime, 
but there was no alternative civilian claimant to rule. What impact did 
an individual leader such as Haya de la Torre have in these different 
periods? In 1968 he was still a potential threat, but in 1980 he helped 
form a quasi APRA (Alianza Peruana Revolucionaria Americana)-military al
liance. The 1968- 1980 period also saw the end of claims by various 
groups (APRA, tecnicos, or the military) to "save Peru." No group now 
makes that kind of claim (Lowenthal). The left's access to television 
to articulate its appeal was critical to changing popular opinion and 
substantially expanding its presence in the 1980 elections in Peru 
(Cotler) . What implications do such changes have for the transition 
process? 

Major actors' perceptions of the transition or .liberalization proc
ess may be very important to the overall characteristics and directions · 
of the process itself. For example, in the case of Brazil the military 
government's liberalization (disten~ao) project is perceived as part of 
a broader process of change, but it is not viewed as the decomposition 
of the established authoritarian regime. The regime sees liberalization 
as its political project, an idea closely associated with the inner 
circles of the regime which has certain consequences for civil society, 
but one which does not link the two. Geisel foresaw and planned a grad
ual, slow, and secure process of liberalization. His successor (General 
Figueiredo) has approached the process as one which involves "leasing" 
certain rights and procedures to civil society with the retained option 
of abrogating the terms of this contract as conditions change. The proc
ess remains highly voluntaristic, but its characteristics and the current 
terms of discourse fit closely with the regime's mentality and overall 
strategy. Political rules have been changed reasonably successfully over 
the last three years without much resistance from civil society. The 
regime is convinced that time will work to its advantage, and that exces
sive popular demands can be adequately controlled (Martins). 

While various opposition groups and forces have had an impact on 
the evolution of this process, and society's attitudes have changed sub
stantially over time, demands from below were not the initial source of 
the liberalization program. Rather, the 1974 elections were held due to 
the regime's mistaken belief that its official party, the ARENA (Aliansa 
Renovadora Nacional) party, could win the elections. These elections · 
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did not serve to redefine forces within the regime and within the opposi
tion, but the opposition's considerable success did mark the point of de
parture for the liberalization process. When the process has threatened 
to escape the regime's control--as with, for example, the Sao Paulo metal
workers's strike in the spring of 1980--the government has acted forcefully 
to cut short manifestations of social unrest and thus prevent the formation 
of a "social pact" between the bourgeoisie and organized labor. Thus the 
regime's initiative and control over the political process, as well as 
the decisions governing it, have not changed. An authoritarian regression 
is always possible (Martins) . 

However, an approach which focuses predominantly on the principal 
actors' perceptions of the transition process is only one alternative 
interpretation of the Brazilian liberalization process. One might view 
the liberalization as the result of a legitimation or hegemonic crisis. 
Or one might also analyze the process as a strategic game (as at least 
one main actor, Golberi, appears to do). Simply because the liberaliza
tion process is currently under control does not necessarily mean that 
the regime knows what its goals are. To what extent does the process 
imply more than the regime wants? The outcomes and outputs of the lib
eralization so far may not exactly conform to the regime's initial goals 
and preferences. For example, as a result of the military's liberaliza
tion effort, Brazil is no longer a purely authoritarian regime. There 
is some degree of freedom of the press, some room for union activities, 
and even some party organization. Leftist parties are allowed to operate 
their own newspapers, and there is some opportunity for criticism and 
debate. The regime now symbolically represses workers' strikes but simul
taneously responds to their specific demands, as in the case of creating 
workers' councils at the factory level. The process itself is much more 
complicated than the principal actors expect, and the outcome may be a 
very different kind of social organization and political structure than 
that imagined by the regime. However, this does not mean that the cur
rent transition is to political democracy. The overall rules of the 
process are still strictly controlled, and the military remains the cen
tral political power. Congress is powerless. Thus how does the term 
democracy help to explain the sociopolitical process in operation in 
this regime? (Cardoso) If an authoritarian regression were to occur, 
what might its effects be? Is the process already so dynamic that such 
a regression could not last for any sustained period of time? It is 
even possible that the process of liberalization is not so entirely well
controlled as some observers might suggest (Crimmins) . 

The principal consequence of the Mexican liberalization effort so 
far has been to increase the established authoritarian regime's legiti
macy by broadening the system's claim to the representation of diverse 
ideological perspectives. But even the comparatively limited liberaliza
tion measures introduced by the 1977 Mexican political reform may have 
consequences originally unintended by the reform's proponents (Middle
brook). The presence of opposition party representatives on supervisory 
committees at polling sites may substantially increase the honesty of 
the electoral process, and this may prove increasingly damaging to the 
PRI (Collier). The presence and organizational activities of opposition 
parties may become especially important as rapid, oil-based economic 
growth produces new social forces and political tensions. The 
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mobilization of new groups in the party and electoral arenas might 
create opportunities for significant new departures in Mexican politics. 
Much depends on the political strategy pursued by opposition parties, 
especially their dedication to challenging the social bases of the estab
lished regime and its control over organized labor and peasant movements. 
Whether future presidential administrations allow the liberalization proc
ess to proceed, or whether conservative actors succeed in limiting its 
scope, will also be critical in determining the final outcome of the cur
rent liberalization effort (Middlebrook) . 

Actors in the Transition. The identification of those sociopoliti
cal actors directly relevant to the transition process is a central is
sue in the examination of transitions from authoritarian rule. What kinds 
of relationships link "political" and "social" actors in the established 
regime, and what impact do these linkages have on the transition? What 
is the sequence or timing of different actors' entry into the liberaliza
tion or democratization process? (O'Donnell) What role do political par
ties, the military, and other actors play in the transition process? To 
what extent do political parties operate as institutions which mediate 
social forces and lay the basis for a democratic political outcome? 
Does the role of the military--especially its position regarding partic
ipation by different kinds of sociopolitical actors-- change significantly 
over time? Are there significant differences between Latin Europe and 
Latin America in terms of actors directly relevant to the transition 
process? One goal of an examination of the liberalization or transition 
process is to understand the logic of different political actors' behav
ior and actions (Martins) . Are actors which are active during the tran
sition process excluded from the final political outcome? If so, what 
are the implications of such exclusions, and what are the trade- offs in
volved as an institutionalized outcome to the transition process emerges? 
How are such changes related to the resolution of socioeconomic problems 
and demands raised during the course of the transition? (O'Donnell) 

The institutional structure of the established authoritarian regime 
frequently has a significant influence on the characteristics of the 
transition process and those actors important in it. In several cases 
the limited pluralism of the authoritarian regime defined the actors 
directly relevant to the transition process. In Italy, for example, 
the monarchy, the Catholic Church, the military, entrepreneurs, and the 
"Grand Council of Fascism" all had defined and significant roles to play 
(Pasquino). The fascist regime itself may have sought to retain some 
preexisting structures (especially the king and the Pope) as a protective 
covering rather than to establish total, penetrative domination (Hirschman). 
The roles of constitutional continuity and the "Grand Council" in the 
Italian transition were closely paralleled by those of the king and the 
Cortes in the Spanish case (Linz). 

In many of these cases of regime transition, mass political actors 
such as organized labor have constituted an important source of pressure 
in favor of political liberalization and/or the adoption of more demo
cratic practices and procedures. But in the case of Mexico, the orga
nized labor movement initially opposed the Lopez Portillo political re
form project. The major, politically significant labor and peasant 
groups in Mexico have been subject to a variety of legal and structural 



30 

controls since the 1940s. These controls over mass political actors' 
activities are an important characteristic of elite-mass linkages in 
Mexico, and they i n part account for the relative freedom of action which 
the ruling political elite enjoys in many areas. But the critical role 
which these actors play as the established regime's mass social bases 
also provides them with some leverage in political decisions which affect 
the governing authoritarian coalition itself. The "official" labor move
ment (especially the Confederacion de Trabajadores Mexicanos, CTM) re
sisted Lopez Portillo's political reform project in part because the meas
ure's greater emphasis on the electoral process as political arena and 
legitimacy formula implied a relative decline in the political importance 
of FRI- affiliated sectoral organizations such as the CTM . The CTM also 
feared that an increased role for opposition--especially leftist- -politi
cal parties would reduce its own access to patronage resources (in the 
form of seats within the federal Chamber of Deputies) and encourage oppo
sition parties' organization of "independent," non- CTM unions within its 
own membership. The CTM played a central role in the government's 1976-
1977 economic stabilization program by restricting labor demands and ac
cepting a decline in its members' real wages. In turn, the CTM used its 
conjunctural economic importance to bargain for concessions in the politi
cal reform measure. In the end, the CTM and other conservative members 
of the governing authoritarian coalition appear to have successfully lim
ited the scope of the 1977 liberalization measure in several important 
ways (Middlebrook). 

One important difference between the South European and the Latin 
American cases with regard to the role of established institutions' in
fluence on the transi t ion process cuncerus the monarchy. In Spain, 
Greece, and Italy the monarchy was an important actor in the transition 
process. In Italy the constitutional aspect of the monarchy was an im
portant rallying point for conservative forces during the transition 
(Pasquino). Similarly, in Greece the monarchy playetl an important medi
ating role between the parliament and the military for a considerable 
period of time. The king's position as commander-in- chief and his con
stitutional role in appointing the prime minister increased royal influ
ence when the army and the parliament were deadlocked (Mouzelis). Spain's 
King Juan Carlos, both as a monarch and as political leader, played a 
critical role in the transition from the Franco regime. He offered some
thing to everyone, especially in terms of demonstrating the legality and 
legitimacy of the transition process (Lopez Pintor). There is no histor
ical institution in Latin American countries capable of playing an equiv-

, alent part in the process of regime transition. 

(1) The Military. The military generally comprises an important 
part of the established authoritarian regime, yet its role in the tran
sition process may vary considerably. To the extent to which the armed 
forces are closely identified symbolically and substantively with the 
authoritarian regime's policies, the military may make the transition 
process more difficult. What are the costs and benefits of various forms 
of military behavior, of retaining an active presence in the transition 
or rapidly extricating itself from the political process? Given the 
military's position as the principal source of coercive force, the in
ternal cohesion and motivation of the armed forces are central variables 
in the transition process (Stepan). How do groups such as the national 
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bourgeoisie view the dispensability of the military, and how do these 
perceptions affect the military's position and behavior during the tran
sition process? Changes in the military's role over time, especially 
changes in its perception of the political process and the participation 
of different political actors, have a major impact on the transition proc
ess. Finally, to what extent are there important variations in the role 
of military institutions in Latin America and Latin Europe which reflect 
these nations' differing geopolitical situations and consequent differ
ences in their armed forces' security roles? (Schmitter) What impact 
does direct military rule in many Latin American cases have on the char
acter of the established authoritarian regime and the likely outcome of 
the transition process? (Kaufman) 

The military stands as a critical guardian of the political process 
in a number of different Latin American countries. In Peru, for example, 
the military's lack of organizational and professional development and 
its concern with growing political mobilization during the 1950s consti
tuted obstacles to broader social change during the 1962-1963 military 
government. The social change which did occur at this time was condi
tioned by the military: it was to occur without significant mass mobili
zation and according to certain procedures determined by the armed forces. 
Significantly, the military groups responsible for this limited social 
reform in 1962-1963 also shaped events in the Velasco government after 
1968. At this time the armed forces also generated a military intelli
gentsia which rejected democracy as a formula or social arrangement ap
propriate to Peru. Following the earlier pattern, social reforms imple
mented after 1968 were bureaucratic and bonapartist--rejecting mass 
support and mobilization in the formulation and implementation of poli
cies designed to promote sociopolitical change (Cotler). 

To the extent to which social mobilization did occur in Peru after 
1968, it involved all social classes. Due to the nature of the reforms 
and the way in which they were handled, this social mobilization tended 
to occur against the military. The military was thus dramatically con
fronted with the problem of national integration and the issue of social 
disintegration (Cotler). In addition, the military's concern for its 
own internal cohesion and the tension between "the military as govern
ment" and "the military as institution" resurfaced. In 1968 the armed 
forces' concern with national security constituted an important motiva
tion for their political intervention and their social reform program. 
After 1975 the military's growing social isolation and its concern with 
internal institutional problems in the face of increasing tensions with 
Chile raised national security as a principal motive for its extrication 
from government (Stepan). Through the June 1980 elections and at the 
present time, the armed forces continue to condition the political proc
ess. They established the timing and the legal procedures for the 1980 
elections and, as a result, the rules for their own exit from politics. 
But as in 1962, the armed forces' critical commitment is to their own 
autonomy--an autonomy which is currently virtually total (Cotler). And 
even though the Peruvian military exited from government in 1980, how 
long it might take the armed forces to renew a consensus regarding their 
need to "save Peru" remains unclear (Pasara) . 
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In the case of Brazil, the military has had a complex role in the 
evolution of the nuthorit~rian regime and the transition process. On thP 
one hand, the military has not played an historical role with the cohesion 
and clarity often attributed to it. The armed forces' internal cohesion 
was eroded in the early 1970s by the bureaucratic apparatus established 
to fight the guerrilla opposition. Thus, somewhat paradoxically, senior 
military officers (especially General Geisel) perceived a need for the 
military to disengage from politics in order to preserve its int ernal co
hesion at a time at which its <lecisions were shaping society. To the ex
tent to which the military regime has exhausted its historical role by 
producing a new economic model and consolidating a new class structure, 
the military might succeed in disengaging from politics. But it might 
also return in a new authoritarian regime were guerrilla activity to re
appear--even though the military might not return to power with a new 
vision or political project. Such a development would parallel the re
cent experience of the military in Argentina (Martins) . 

The military was also important, if less dramatically so, in the 
European cases of regime transformation. In this regard there appears 
to be an important difference in the role of the military in the Latin 
American and South European transitions cons~dered here, based on the 
relative importance of conservative civilian politicians in the transi
tion process. These conser va t ive leaders appear to play a more important 
intermediary role in European cases, while the military itself ls gener
ally much more directly involved in the transition process in Latin Ameri 
can cases. Broader civilian participation in the transition process it
self may substantially improve the chances for a durable democratic 
outcome (Mouzelis) . 

In Greece, the role of the military changed in important ways over 
time. During the interwar period it shifted from an oligarchic to demo
cratic muderatur ln the intra-bourgeois conflict over the role of the 
monarchy. After the civil war, as mass actors became a significant is
sue in national politics, the military served not as a liberal arbiter 
among contending social forces but as the guardian of the bourgeois 
order against threats from below (Mouzelis) . In Spain, there was con
siderable division within the military regarding the transition. Its 
principal concern was that previously established legal norms and proce
dures be followed in the reform process and that the communists not be 
favored excessively. Yet neither has the military openly opposed politi
cal reform and democratization (Lopez Pintor). This behavior may be due 
in part to the transformation which occurred within the Spanish military 
under Franco, who depoliticized and bureaucratized the armed forces. 
The social status of the military declined considerably over time. More
over, the army no longer saw itself as "Franco's"; high officers could, 
and did, criticize Franco. This change proved very important during the 
transition process (Linz). This vision and role of the Spanish military 
differed dramatically from that of the National Guard in Somoza's Nicara
gua, which constituted Somoza's most important support in his struggle 
against the revolutionary opposition. However, it is also possible that 
the Spanish military's domestic sociopolitical role may change in the 
future if Spain joins NATO and the military's resources and 
perceived importance increase substantially (Schmitter). 
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(2) Political Arenas: The Party System and Elections. Specifi
cally political actors such as political parties obviously play a central 
part in the transition process. Yet their function and impact may vary 
substantially in different national contexts. For example, the future 
evolution of political parties as mediating institutions in a case such 
as Peru is somewhat unclear. The APRA party might conceivably play this 
role, but Belaunde's Accion Popular ("Popular Action") party is unlikely 
to do so. Political parties' relative inability to constrain labor-union 
demands and limit the direct pressure which they may exert is a major 
problem for the civilian government which took power in 1980 (Pasara). 
In an analysis of a case such as Peru, what might be learned from the 
way earlier Latin American populist governments handled this problem of 
political mediating institutions in the 1940s and 1950s? What conditions 
surrounded the radicalization of the Peruvian labor movement? Does a de
velopment such as this raise the possibility of a major move toward the 
political left in Peruvian politics? What role have Velasco's corporat
ist political institutions played in the contemporary Peruvian political 
process? To what extent has the Peruvian labor movement learned from 
its recent historical experiences, and to what extent will the dangers 
and costs of repression cause the labor movement to proceed cautiously? 
(Collier) Would this kind of assertion by the left provoke the return of 
the military to power? (Eaton) 

Similarly, a future problem in Brazil will be the extent to which 
political parties will be able to respond adequately to new sociopoliti
cal conditions. The issue concerns more than the parties themselves and 
their relative strengths and weaknesses. What kind of political partici
pation will develop in post- authoritarian Brazil? How can political be
havior be handled in such a society? (Cardoso) In this regard Brazil may 
demonstrate major differences in comparison to other South American coun
tries such as Chile, Argentina, and Uruguay. Whereas the discussion of 
these cases is often in terms of the degree of fragmentation and atomiza
tion which has occurred in civil society during the course of authoritar
ian rule, the characterization of Brazil as a mass society has a very 
different implication for the role of parties and political institutions. 
A comparative examination of these cases might consider the implications 
of these differences more carefully (Cavarozzi) . To the extent to which 
political parties prove inadequate in altered contexts such as these, 
what other ways are there of organizing political participation? (Karl) 
In what ways are sociopolitical conditions such as those now existing in 
Brazil not propitious to the creation of democratic political arrangements? 
(Przeworski) To the extent to which existing political organizations are 
"empty" and no longer accurately represent social forces, the "rebirth of 
civil society" may result in the erosion of old political structures. It 
may also result in the spontaneous creation of new organizations to repre
sent new tendencies within civil society (Cotler). 

The electoral process and constitution-drafting play a very important 
part in the evolution and outcome of the transition process (O'Donnell). 
What is the meaning of elections once the transition process begins? In 
what ways does their meaning vary in different contexts? Elections may 
prove critical in specifying mass-elite linkages and identifying actual 
constituencies. In the case of Portugal, the 1976 constitution consti
tutes a truce between counterbalancing, contrasting mobilization 
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movements in the north and south. This truce may be reopened or renego
tiated in the next elections. It is an important underlying basis of the 
current regime, but the transition is still not over (Maxwell). Similarly, 
in Italy the 1948 elections served to crystallize the form of social con
flict and political power (Pasquino). In Spain, the population was gener
ally depoliticized, and the popular mood was one of passive support for 
the Franco regime linked to economic performance and prosperity. Thus 
before Franco's death, opposition political groups could not accurately 
judge the extent of their electoral support; the Communists thought that 
they would receive much stronger electoral support than they actually 
did, and the Socialists greatly underestimated their potential support. 
Here again the elections in 1977 and 1979 proved important (Lopez Pintor). 

Elections have proven especially significant in the creation of po
litical arenas for the transition process in Brazil and Peru. The re~ 
sults of the 1974 congressional elections were very different from those 
expected by the military government, as well as different from those pre
dicted by opinion polls taken prior to the elections. What was most im
portant about the elections was that they opened up significant political 
arenas, with very unexpected consequences. This has been true of the 
liberalization process more generally in Brazil: while it remains firmly 
under the control of the established regime, it has produced conditions 
which would not otherwise have appeared--nor which would have been wished 
or planned by the regime (O'Donnell). In Peru, the election of the con
stituent assembly in 1979 was also an important example of arena 
creation (Stepan). 

Opposition party participation ln the Mexican electoral process and 
representation in the federal Chamber of Deputies have also expanded and 
redefined existing political arenas. Party representation in the con
gress and expanded access to mass communications media such as radio and 
television have given the political opposition a new national forum for 
the articulation of ideas and party programs. As socioeconomic change 
accelerates in the process of petroleum-led development, it is likely 
that political parties and the electoral arena will become increasingly 
important for the competitive political mobilization of new groups and 
social forces. Such a change would be an important departure within the 
established authoritarian regime. It would mark a move away from inter
nal negotiations among different PRI sectors and toward electoral activ
ity as the principal source of legitimacy and focus of political activ
ity (Middlebrook). However, for the significant creation of new power 
arenas over a sustained period of time, these changes must ultimately 
reduce the tremendous political power of the Mexican presidency (Linz). 

The creation of political arenas where positions can be formulated 
by actors outside the regime is a critical part of successful regime 
transition. The very nature of these political arenas may differ in the 
European and Latin American cases. To a considerable extent "politics" 
in Europe concerns parties, parliaments, and so forth, but not unions or 
social movements. The meaning of "to be in politics" is very different 
in Latin America. Because of this difference in meaning and context, 
the process of political liberalization and/or regime transition may 
take on different significance in Latin America. To an established au
thoritarian government, the most threatening event might be to link 
"politics" with new developments in civil society that have occurred as 
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a result of socioeconomic and political transformations effected in the 
course of authoritarian rule. Thus the question "What is politics?" 
takes on critical meaning in many of these cases of Latin American liber
alization and/or transition. The way in which the question is posed 
may have an important impact on the transition process and the extent to 
which its outcome is democratic (O'Donnell). 

Elections also play an important legitimating role in the process of 
regime transition. Although "democracy" may be a somewhat more important 
legitimating idea in Europe than in Latin America (Schmitter), the elec
toral idea appears to be all-pervasive in the different cases discussed 
here--either as part of the nation's historical political culture or as 
introduced by external actors (Fagen) . But are not some prior forms of 
legitimacy necessary, before elections can be agreed on as a technical 
means of processing social conflicts? (Przeworski) For example, one of 
the principal weaknesses of Weimar Germany was the lack of any fundamen
tal change in the position of different classes, groups, and power hold
ers, so that the electoral process was widely felt to be a fa~ade 
(Hirschman) . To what extent are concepts such as "legitimacy" and "hege
mony" applicable or relevant in a regime of force such as Pinochet's 
Chile? (Garret6n) What is the source and role of legitimacy in moments 
of historical transformation? (Fagen) Legitimacy based on economic per
formance tends to be quite fragile, as the case of Brazil indicates. In
deed, legitimacy based on this criterion may constitute a severe under
lying problem for an authoritarian regime (Whitehead). Brazil's economic 
miracle gave the incumbent regime considerable prestige, but this did not 
constitute legitimacy per ~· The regime has been dedicated more broadly 
to the maintenance and consolidation of capitalism (Martins). In cases 
such as this, authoritarian rulers' own perceptions and justifications 
of their right to rule may be more important than the public's views of 
their leaders (Schmitter). But the general issue remains what role le
gitimacy plays in the transition process (Przeworski) . 

More generally, how do specific events and historical experiences 
affect the legitimation process? For example, in Portugal past failures 
(the colonial war) and current regime successes (ending that war) have 
not produced broad-based regime legitimacy. Is there any evidence that 
public attitudes favorable to the consolidation of democratic political 
arrangements have changed for the better or for worse? In contrast, 
Spain has been much more successful in building regime legitimacy in part 
due to its success in dealing with a number of social problems (except 
for the continuing problem of Basque separatism) (Linz). To what extent 
are ideas of legitimacy time-bound? That is, acceptable practices and 
procedures may vary significantly over time. In earlier historical pe
riods "liberty" was a key concept, while "equity" or "equality" may be a 
more important theme in the contemporary period (Karl). 

III. "Virtu" and "Fortuna": Personality, Statecraft, 
and Resources in the Transition Process 

The degree to which the transition from authoritarian rule is subject 
to broader economic processes and geopolitical factors and thus predict
able from an analysis of existing structural constraints, or the extent 
to which it is open to voluntaristic influences such as political 
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leadership and choice~ is a major issue in the analysis of different 
cases of regime transition (O'Donnell, Kaufman). In a number of cases, 
individual choices and statecraft were clearly important in bringing 
about a successful transition to political democracy. One purpose of 
focusing on this level of analysis is to identify central issues and 
choices to be made during the transition process. To the extent to which 
rules of the game can be established for the process, the outcome of the 
transition may be open to influence. How can parties and political al
liances be structured to facilitate transitions to democracy and to pre
vent a regression to authoritarian rule? (O'Donnell) This concern in 
part reflects the particular nature of the founding of a democracy. It 
requires a more willful act of collective choice than the formation of 
an authoritarian regime because it is a commitment to practices and pro
cedures which have uncertain specific consequences (Schmitter). 

This concern with the issue of choice in part reflects a change in 
mood and prevailing social reality. Many of the writings on Latin Ameri
can bureaucratic-authoritarian regimes have focused on a variety of do
mestic and international economic forces to explain the rise and partic
ular form of such regimes (Lowenthal). Some of the characteristics which 
could be distinguished in many (although not all) of the military coups 
which occurred in Latin America during the 1960s and early 1970s seemed 
to suggest that driving forces were in operation which could not be de
terred, forces which froze individuals in different roles which could 
not be escaped. While not all of this analysis may have been correct, 
the prevailing sense was that the chances of avoiding these tragic out
comes were few. In contrast, one of the impoLtant characteristics of 
the "opening" of authoritarian regimes is that it produces opportunities 
to affect the course of political change, opportunities to do more than 
simply observe the historical stream of events. These opportunities for 
choice and action are in a very real sense privileged moments. Thus in 
some cases this emphasis on voluntarism is a change in mood, but it also 
reflects real opportunities offered by the cracking--or, at least, self
doubt--of otherwise imposing authoritarian regimes (O'Donnell). 

Leaders and Personalities. Individual leaders have had an important 
impact on the direction of political change in a number of cases of suc
cessful transition from authoritarian rule. In the case of Greece, 
Karamanlis could serve as a conservative interlocuter in the political 
transition because his credibility had been reinforced by not having be
come involved in the 1967 coup. His personal political capital, in turn, 
served as a pivot in the 1973 political transition. In Chile, in con
trast, Frei is not acceptable to the political left in such a role be
cause of his participation in bringing about the 1973 military coup 
(Whitehead). In a less purposeful way, Mussolini's personality may have 
played a significant part in the Italian transition. The internal re
gime challenge to Mussolini's position came at a time when he was de
pressed and under considerable personal stress. Apparently due to these 
factors and Mussolini's belief in his own charisma and psychological su
periority, he did not mobilize the Fascist Party in his political defense 
(Pasquino). More attention should also be given to the role of Caetano in 
the Portuguese case. Did he act to sustain the old regime, or was he a 
"failed reformist"? (Linz) 
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One indication of the importance of political leadership in the 
Spanish transition is the fact that Suarez had articulated his design 
before he became prime minister, including his idea of a democratic pact. 
He made the calculation that the cost of toleration (especially vis-a-vis 
the Connnunist Party) was less than the cost of repression. Significantly, 
the vision of a negotiated break with the old regime held by Santiago Car
rillo and the Communist Party paralleled that of Suarez very closely 
(Linz). In a somewhat different way, the "revolutionary voluntarism" 
shown in the 1973 assassination of Carrero Blanco also significantly af
fected the transition process by ending the possibility of a Francoist 
succession (Whitehead). In the case of Nicaragua, leadership and state
craft were critical to holding the anti-Somoza coalition over time as its 
composition changed. This task was especially complicated due to the 
fact that the coalition directed both military affairs and international 
relations. After the FSLN victory, innovative political leadership in 
moments of crisis has been important to maintaining the unity of the 
anti-Somoza coalition. The negotiations to keep private-sector repre
sentatives participating in the state council and the restraint shown 
during the long, tedious (and sometimes insulting) U.S. congressional 
debates regarding economic assistance for Nicaragua are both examples of 
this (Fagen) . 

Of course, the possibilities for a democratic transition can also 
be negatively affected by the choices, personalities, and actions of 
particular individuals. In Mexico, for example, Echeverr{a's personality 
and political background may have had as much to do with the absence of a 
broad political reform initiative under his administration than more ex
plicitly political calculations regarding the viability of a reform at 
that time (Hirschman). In Chile, the importance of Pinochet's actions 
in transforming military institutional rule into a personalist govern
ment should not be underestimated. Over a period of time Pinochet has 
succeeded in carefully timing decisions and taking obvious political 
risks which have substantially increased his own power. In a situation 
such as this, the political opposition's tasks also change. It may be 
necessary to create political events which provoke a movement toward a 
broader political transition (Heine). But there may also be other lim
itations on Pinochet's personalist rule. Petain, Franco, and Pinochet 
all demobilized and destroyed the political left, unions, and working
class parties. But Pinochet lacks a fascist party or other unifying and 
mobilizing vehicle to recruit middle-class elites and generate political 
support. He has not succeeded in creating an equivalent to Franco's 
Cortes. Nor is there a world ideological context which would legitimate 
his regime, although the recent plebiscite was an effort to do this 
(Linz). More generally, a comparative analysis must focus on the struc
ture of different organizations and sociological roles in order to deter
mine individuals' flexibility in those positions and their independent 
capacity to shape the course of the transition process (Schmitter). 

Political Leadership and Opposition Strategies. At a somewhat more 
general level, the opposition's political strategy may have a decisive in
fluence on the final outcome of the transition process. In many cases 
it appears important for the political left to pursue a policy of demobi
lization before the first election in order to effect a democratic out
come to the transition process (Przeworski) . In part this is due to the 
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fact that "democracy" requires a commitment not to pursue social change 
by other means, such as broad political mublll~a·Llons or general strikes. 
The political history of several Western European democracies included 
the suppression of general strikes called in support of economic demands, 
while general strikes in favor of suffrage demands tended to be successful. 
After the suppression of economically motivated general strikes, social 
democratic parties tended to pursue constitutionalist, non-confrontational 
strategies (Przeworski). 

While this proposition suggests a fruitful line of inquiry, several 
qualifications might be added. What may be required to achieve a success
ful democratic transition is the partial demobilization of the political 
left (Linz). Stated more generally, the nondominant group (perhaps the 
political left in capitalist countries, or the national bourgeoisie in 
revolutionary Nicaragua) may need to submit temporarily to the dominant 
group to effect a democratic transition (Hirschman) . But a real, effec
tive demobilization of the left where the established authoritarian re
gime retains a major repressive capability may actually prevent political 
change and political transition (Kaufman). In some cases opposition mo
bilization may he necessary to increase the cost of continued rule to the 
authoritarian regime and, simultaneously, to convince the armed forces 
that a viable political alternative exists which would allow them to step 
aside (Stepan). Important structural changes which accompany such re
straint by a political opposition may also be important in order to pro
vide a substantive basis to, and incentives for, electoral participation. 
This combination of economic and political developments may be most fea
sible where ruling groups feel confident and open to experimentation fol~ 
lowing considerable economic success, as appears to have been the case in 
recent transition efforts in both Spain and Brazil (Hirschman). And 
while economic issues, political learning from similar situations in 
other countries, and prevailing public opinion are important contextual 
factors in this regard, the demobilization strategy must be a conscious 
choice by the political opposition (Eaton, Lopez Pintor). 

In addition to a policy of demobilization by the left, a successful 
democratic transition may also require the mobilization of the right. 
At a very minimum the right must be a major factor in the elections which 
accompany the transition process, or the right may reject the electoral 
process and pursue other means to protect its position and interests. 
However, in many cases the right is unable to mobilize itself electorally 
(O'Donnell, Schmitter). More generally, successful transition efforts 
have involved not just the demobilization of popular actors, but a pact 
between elements of the incumbent regime and the opposition. What is 
important is whether or not the opposition is willing to accept that kind 
of alliance strategy (Pasquino). 

Several of these factors appear to have been important in the recent 
Spanish transition experience. While the political left's commitment to 
moderation and political demobilization was a conscious decision (Eaton, 
Lopez Pintor), it may also have been significantly influenced by a fear 
of the return of fascism (Przeworski) . Suarez asserted the right to mobi
lize the political opposition, but he did not seek to use this tactic. 
The role of the Spanish Communists was also critical in this regard. 
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For example, the army and the police had not been infiltrated by the 
political opposition, and the Communists were careful not to legitimate 
political organization within the armed forces. This strategy kept them 
undivided and neutral; it proved to be a key to the armed forces' loyalty 
to the democratic process. In Suarez' skillful negotiation of the Commu
nist Party's legalization, the Communists recognized the legitimacy of 
the army and the national flag, thus acknowledging their loyalty to the 
democratic political process. They sought their own legitimation and 
"space for freedom" as the most rewarding long-term strategy. Coopera
tion between Communists and Socialists was necessary and important to the 
success of this strategy because they shared many constituencies (Linz). 
Finally, although there was considerable division both within the opposi
tion forces and within the ruling elite regarding the desirable outcome 
of the transition process (Lopez Pintor), both major Francoist elements 
and the opposition were committed to democratization. Significantly, the 
opposition did not link the transition process to a social revolutionary 
outcome (Linz) . 

Although the outcome stands in sharp contrast to the successful 
Spanish transition, these themes are also clearly present in the case of 
Argentina. After the cordobazo and the emergence of a major guerrilla 
movement, some sectors of the military did seek to bargain with Peron to 
arrive at a negotiated settlement. But unlike Karamanlis in Greece, 
Peron and the main currents within the Peronist movement refused to ac
cept such a bargain (O'Donnell). These Peronist elements were convinced 
that political democracy was not compatible with their goals of economic 
democracy (Cavarozzi). It is possible that the Ongania regime had not 
been repressive enough to convince these elements that accommodation was 
necessary to avoid a repetition of the authoritarian ' experience (Kaufman). 
There was no figure or actor outside the regime who retained independence 
and prestige, and there was no viable conservative actor to which politi
cal power could be surrendered without endangering the regime's estab
lished, preferred policies and allowing the Peronists to return to power. 
Moreover, between 1970 and 1975, there was a continuous, violent chal
lenge to the coercive authority of the state and the basic elements of 
social control. Political opposition and guerrilla challenges to control 
over the productive process at the workplace level terrorized the domi
nant classes. While the guerrilla movement saw this as a pre-revolution
ary situation which required additional struggle, the crisis inspired 
tremendous fear within the dominant classes. In other authoritarian re
gimes the political opposition has frequently been able to offer an al
ternative ' political project, but this was impossible in the Argentine 
context of the mid-1970s. Faced with the prospect of complete sociopolit
ical deterioration, many groups found simple order preferable (O'Donnell). 

In the case of Peru, there is some recent evidence to suggest that 
elements within the leftist leadership are now open to bargaining, espe
cially union leaders who are familiar with the art of compromise. But a 
more general underlying question in cases such as this is the extent to 
which the government is capable of ceding on important issues. The cur
rent economic crisis has hit the middle class especially hard. Thus one 
must ask if political stabilization and flexible bargaining are possible 
within this economic context. (Cotler). One consequence of the military 
government's social reforms is that popular groups formerly excluded from 
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the political process are now able to bargain and exert political pressure 
to win socioeconomic benefits (Pasara). Additionally, an overall low 
level of socioeconomic development poses severe problems and limitations 
on political bargaining space. These problems are accentuated in Peru by 
more long- standing concerns regarding ethnic tensions and the problem of 
national integration (Cotler). Several years ago one might have argued 
that Peru's low overall level of socioeconomic development, disinvestment 
problems, and the existence of mobilized popular groups capable of press
ing socioeconomic demands before the government were all conditions which 
worked against the emergence of political democracy. How can one explain 
the success which the transition effort has enjoyed so far in this socio
economic and political context? (Whitehead) 

In terms of the strategies pursued by different groups and political 
alliances, individual political leaders' decisions and actions may play a 
central role in determining the outcome of the transition process. In 
the case of the Italian transition, the emergence of working-class oppo
sition to Mussolini's regime coincided with his sudden loss of support 
among industrialists, financiers, and entrepreneurs to create a critical 
moment of historical choice . Dino Grandi, who had initiated the ~ove 
against Mussolini, removed himself from the ongoing internal political 
game so as to be able to play a mediating role with the conquering Allies. 
The king, in an effort to safeguard the monarchy's role within the con
stitutional process and a system of limited democracy, chose a discredited 
military leader to lead the transition process rather than relying on the 
pre-fascist political class. Similarly, Togliatti (the secretary general 
of the Italian Communist Party, then returning from exile in the Soviet 
Union) played an important part in the successful transition by agreeing 
to collaborate with Badoglio. This action broke the coalition of anti
fascist, leftist parties (which had not previously agreed to an alliance 
of this kind) and proved to be a critical turning point in the Italian 
transition (Pasquino). The success of this transition was also substan
tially aided by the left's cornrnitment to limit broader political mobili
zation and pursue the transition via the electoral process (O'Donnell). 
Togliatti's learning from the Greek case appears to have been important 
in this regard. His conclusion from the Greek experience was that armed 
insurrection in the Western European/U.S. sphere of influence would either 
fail, or if it succeeded, make broad social reforms impossible (Pasquino). 
Geopolitical considerations such as these may also have influenced the 
accommodative strategy of the political left in Portugal. One might 
speculate that the political outcome in 1974-1975 would have been differ
ent had the Soviet army been at the border (as in the case of Czechoslo
vakia in 1947), perhaps encouraging aggressive and disloyal actions by 
the Cornrnunist Party (Maxwell). 

Political Learning and Statecraft. Political learning was an impor
tant element in the leadership strategy employed in successful democratic 
transitions in both Venezuela and Colombia. In Venezuela, the Accion 
Democratica (AD) party had laid the bases for democratic party politics 
through greatly expanded popular mobilization under its 1945-1948 govern
ment. The military coup which overthrew the AD government in 1948 and 
the 1948-1958 period of authoritarian rule were important events in the 
civilian political parties' learning process. The pact negotiated in 
1958 by the centrist parties, AD and the COPEI (Comite de Organizacion 
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Politica Electoral Independiente), involved both economic and political 
dimensions. The elite-negotiated economic program focused on an "alliance 
for growth" which joined both elite actors and popular sectors. The con
flict-regulation rules negotiated by these two parties established free 
elections and created coalitional governments which guaranteed both par
ties access to the state sector and oil revenues. It also relied upon 
military force to suppress violent opposition to these political and eco
nomic arrangements (Karl) . 

Colombia's successful transition from authoritarian rule in the 
1950s stands as a major example of the importance of statecraft and polit
ical engineering in the creation of a democratic regime (Wilde, Hirschman). 
Following the May 1957 military overthrow of Rojas Pinilla, leaders of the 
Liberal and Conservative parties met in Spain to fashion an agreement for 
the reestablishment of oligarchical democracy via a December 1957 plebi
scite. The "National Pact" was a consociational agreement which governed 
national party politics for the following twenty years. It preserved a 
limited, oligarchical democracy as the alternative to the violent inter
play of social forces which had characterized Colombian politics for the 
previous decade. The parties' success in implementing the agreement was 
in part due to the weakness of the political left, but there were also 
several underlying factors which facilitated the democratic transition in 
Colombia. First, this was a conscious effort to restore the previous 
democratic regime with continuities to 1886. Colombia had been governed 
through the electoral process since 1910, and it had escaped the military 
coups which occurred in many other Latin American countries during the 
1930s. The opposition party successfully assumed power through electoral 
victories in both 1930 and 1946. Second, the political process was based 
on strong political parties dating from the mid-nineteenth century, with 
strong party identification reaching down to the local level. These par
ties had also developed a tradition of agreement and pragmatic compromise, 
and there was a strong rejection of continuismo and boss rule. In addi
tion, party affiliation followed geographical lines rather than class
based divisions. Third, modern social forces remained relatively weak in 
Colombia. The working class was small, and trade unions were weak. The 
military's social status was low,and the Colombian state was generally 
much weaker than in other Latin American countries (Wilde). 

The political engineering which structured the democratic transition 
in Colombia had as its background the extraordinary violence which had 
dominated the previous ten years of national life. "La violencia" was 
the principal social problem in Colombian politics, and the effort to end 
widespread rural and urban violence was the central issue in the transi
tion period. The opposition to the Rojas Pinilla regime arose in part 
due to the military's belief that the violence was a political, not a 
military, problem. The extent to which the dominant political parties, 
the Liberals and the Conservatives, had learned from the authoritarian 
experience is indicated by the fact that their 1956 declaration accepted 
connnon blame for the fall of the democratic regime in 1948. The 1957 
agreement for the national sharing of political power and elected posi
tions was possible largely due to the overwhelming devastation of "La 
violencia" (Wilde) . 

"-
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Political learning of a different kind may occur following successive 
failures to achieve a democratic political transition. A bias against 
subsequent attempts may develop, and the persistence of collective memo
ries may predispose certain actors against democratization (Pasquino). 
Democratization has a distinct social meaning in different countries and 
historical situations, and the defeat of Bolivia's 1980 democratic experi
ment shows the impact of an accumulated heritage of previous attempts at 
regime change . Although Bolivia had experienced oligarchic constitutional 
democracy between the 1880s and 1930 and a second brief period of formal 
democratic government immediately after 1946, the 1952 social revolution 
has had the most lasting effect on national politics. The 1952 revolution 
produced a constitution, universal suffrage, and a period of regular elec
tions that ended only with the 1964 military coup. Thereafter, the social 
meaning of democracy in Bolivia was understood in terms of the 1952 revo
lution. This meaning tended to be reinforced by the fact that many of 
the contemporary period's leading civilian politicians were major figures 
in the revolution. This historical legacy made it difficult to keep the 
recent 1979- 1980 transition process within bounds . Any political opening 
in Bolivia is assumed to involve substantial democratization of the socio
economic and political process, which of course is strongly opposed by 
traditional elite actors. The intensity of the repression which accom
panied the 1980 coup indicates the extent to which democratization had 
occurred. The failure of the 1980 transition effort not only shifts the 
political balance in southern South America in favor of existing bureau
cratic-authoritarian regimes, but it will also color future transition 
efforts in Bolivia (Whitehead). 

The Role of "Fortuna." While effective leadership an<l statecraft 
are essential for the successful creation of democratic political arrange
ments following a period of authoritarian rule, a democratic outcome to 
the transition process can be greatly facilitated by the availability of 
substantial financial . resources. In some cases the availability uf such 
resources seems to be largely the result of good fortune. Salazar's 
accumulated gold reserves facilitated the Portuguese transition by remov
ing many economic constraints on the new regime's actions for some eigh
teen months (Maxwell, Schmitter) . 

But perhaps the most interesting example of the role of fortuna in 
this regard is the importance of oil in Venezuelan politics. Although 
other factors such as statecraft and political learning have played es
pecially important parts in Venezuela's recent political history, oil has 
been a critical element in the successful consolidation of Venezuelan 
democracy (Karl) . The socioeconomic changes associated with the develop
ment of the petroleum industry were important in undermining the Gomez 
dictatorship during the early decades of the twentieth century and in 
providing a basis for the creation of a democratic regime (Karl). 
Although the relative absence of an important Church-state cleavage in 
Venezuela may also have been important in this regard (Middlebrook), 
the economic consequences of oil diminished the opportunities for the 
emergence of an important rightist party by undermining the international 
competitiveness of Venezuelan agriculture and destroying the power of 
rural landowners. This tended to reinforce the central position of 
Accion Democratica. The availability of oil revenues facilitated compen
sation arrangements for the agrarian reform and aided in the consolidation 
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of AD's rural peasant bases (Karl). In other contexts (Iran, for example) 
the availability of large petroleum revenues has not prevented extreme po
litical conflict (Hirschman), but in Venezuela these resources have served 
to facilitate the resolution of political problems. Petroleum- led, 
capital-intensive development also produced a relatively small industrial 
workforce and a greatly expanded middle class based on employment in the 
state bureaucracy, developments which had important influences on party 
development and party positions. For example, petroleum earnings pro
vided the material basis for the broad political alliance established by 
the 1958 AD-COPEI pact. Capital accumulation occurred through petroleum 
production rather than by generating an economic surplus from labor. Oil 
thus provided the economic space for a durable democratic political 
coalition (Karl). 

Yet over a longer period of time Venezuela's oil wealth may consti
tute a threat to the viability of democratic institutions. This is in 
part due to the negative consequences which petroleum-led development 
have had for the Venezuelan economy (Karl). Although the exploitation 
of petroleum or other natural resources has produced somewhat different 
outcomes in other countries (Hirschman), oil has had a major impact on 
the capital-intensive character of Venezuelan industrialization, the 
class structure, and the role of the state in economic development. Oil
mediated integration into the world economy slowed national industrial
ization, even though substantial resources were available from petroleum 
production. The economy's inability to generate sufficient employment 
opportunities in the context of declining petroleum production is a major 
problem now threatening the economic pact negotiated in the 1950s. Al
though par.ty access to state resources need not always signify widespread 
corruption (Schmitter), in Venezuela the political pact which allowed 
broad access to resources in the state sector has encouraged corruption 
and personalism, undermining formal political rules and institutions 
(Karl) . 

Recently discovered petroleum resources may have a parallel impact 
on the Mexican regime's efforts at political liberalization. The sudden 
availability of large financial resources derived from oil and gas exports 
may undermine the possibility of further reform in political organizations 
and electoral procedures by allowing the political elite to rely on the 
distribution of material benefits to resolve a wide range of socioeconomic 
and political problems. Given the opposition within the established au
thoritarian regime to such liberalization measures as the 1977 political 
reform, this approach is likely to be a more attractive option than con
tinuing efforts to negotiate change within the regime in order to confront 
future political problems. However, this strategy may result in even more 
severe political challenges at some time in the future as the socioeco
nomic problems resulting from rapid petroleum-led development (including 
inflation, the decreasing viability of peasant agriculture, and the dis
ruption of traditional social structures) become more pressing and as 
new groups and social forces enter the political arena (Middlebrook). 

Oil may prove to be a particularly destabilizing element in Mexico 
as a result of rapidly rising popular expectations. An oil-confident 
PRI may not respond quickly enough to such problems; indeed, perhaps no 
regime can deal adequately with volatile popular expectations produced 
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by an oil boom in a developing country (Sharp). Rising popular expecta
tions may make it impossible for the government to withhold oil revenues 
for long-term economic development programs, and--unlike Venezuela--Mexico 
does not have a two-party system-which could defuse popular discontent by 
removing the incumbent leadership from office. International pressures 
which continue to force petroleum prices upward contribute to domestic in
stabilities by making both short-term distribution and long-range economic 
planning more difficult (Karl). Thus the Mexican political elite faces a 
critical challenge in the need for continuing liberalization and political 
reform to provide channels for the ' resolution of problems in rapidly 
changing socioeconomic conditions (Middlebrook). 
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